

Thank you

The Spastic Centre gratefully acknowledges the support of all those who donated in many ways - from the smallest coin to the largest cheque.

We appreciate the support we receive and extend our heartfelt thanks to all our many donors and sponsors.

Listed on our website **www.thespasticcentre.com.au/sponsors** are those who donated and sponsored The Spastic Centre throughout 2007-2008.

The Spastic Centre For people with cerebral palsy

Building Futures

Mission Statement

Contents

Report by the President and CEO	.3
Highlights of 2007-2008	.4
Directors' Report	.6
Lead Auditor's Independence Declaration	.10
Directors' Declaration	.11
Declaration by Chief Executive Officer	.11
Independent Audit Report	.13
Balance Sheets	.14
Income Statements	.15
Statements of Changes in Equity	.16
Cash Flow Statements	.17
Financial Notes	.18

THE SPASTIC CENTRE OF NEW SOUTH WALES

ABN 45 000 062 288

The 61st Annual General Meeting of The Spastic Centre will be held at 4:30pm on Wednesday 19 November 2008 at The Spastic Centre Head Office Terrey Hills, 321 Mona Vale Road, Terrey Hills NSW. All members are entitled to attend and are cordially invited to do so.

REGISTERED OFFICE

321 Mona Vale Road Terrey Hills NSW 2084 PO Box 184, Brookvale NSW 2100

T (02) 9479 7200 **F** (02) 9479 7291 E scnsw@tscnsw.org.au W www.thespasticcentre.com.au

CP HELPLINE

T 1300 30 29 25 E cphelpline@tscnsw.org.au

BANKERS

Commonwealth Bank of Australia KPMG 48 Martin Place, Sydney NSW 2000

AUDITORS

The KPMG Centre, 10 Shelley Street, Sydney NSW 2000



Report by the President and CEO

This year our founder, Neil McLeod, would have celebrated his 100th birthday. Such an anniversary gives us cause to reflect on what Neil McLeod and his wife Audrie would have thought of our focus and achievements today.

We hope that our members, government funders, corporate donors, supporters and volunteers feel that we continue to honour the mission of our pioneering founders. Ever mindful of the responsibility of our stewardship, we present the Annual Report of the activities of the organisation for the financial year 2007-2008.

Our focus in this period has struck a balance between consolidation and strong growth. In December 2007, The Spastic Centre Head Office was destroyed by a devastating fire. Whilst we were fortunate that there was only a limited impact on services to clients and families, our staff and our organisational infrastructure were significantly affected.

Our sincere thanks go to the many loyal supporters and staff who assisted us during this challenging period. We are pleased to report that all Head Office functions are now restored, operating from rented premises in Terrey Hills. Meanwhile, plans for the redevelopment of the site at Allambie Heights are well advanced

While we put our house back in order, the driving force of our Strategic Plan 2007-2010 continued unabated. We were able to push forward with the upgrading of our facilities. We proudly opened the Mittiga Centre at Kingswood, the culmination of a partnership with the University of Western Sydney. Joey Mittiga and his family are cherished, loyal supporters of The Spastic Centre. Services for families in south east Sydney were enhanced through the opening of our centre at Penshurst. The Hon. Kristina Keneally MP, Minister for Ageing, Minister for Disability Services opened our upgraded and extended Stuart Centre and also our Sargents Kids Quarters in Dubbo, serving the Orana/Far West Region. We thank Mr Ian Allen and the Board of Sargents Charitable Foundation for their outstanding support for families in rural NSW.

Many of our new and upgraded facilities provide an enhancement to our therapy services. Balancing a therapeutic focus with the need to address other life goals and interests, we were delighted to launch the Sportfitz Program, made possible through a generous donation from Aristocrat. This exciting program strengthens self-esteem and social connections, as well as muscles. Sportfitz marks the beginning of our expanded reach into sport, recreation and leisure activities for children and adults with disabilities, supporting them to access specialised programs and also to engage in community based activities.

We have also facilitated social connections in the virtual world. Our CP Blogs project has attracted international attention and continues to gather momentum. People with cerebral palsy, their families and friends are coming together to share their stories online.

Quality of life for people with a disability can be much enhanced through facilitating access to mobility and communication equipment. The Macquarie Group Foundation and the NSW State Government together significantly boosted our capacity to meet more of this need. The Macquarie Group Foundation's annual 20/twenty Challenge, which raises funds for children's equipment, boasted a record number of competitors.

Further afield in our International Program, we were delighted to be present for the first graduation of Community Rehabilitation Assistants in Fiji who have received practical and theoretical training from Spastic Centre staff. In a partnership with AusAID, this ground breaking initiative has successfully found local solutions to disability issues. In the future, the Fiii School of Medicine will deliver the program to participants from across the Asia-Pacific Region, ensuring its sustainability.

The confidence of our outward focus has been underpinned by a solid financial performance, recording a surplus of just under \$3 million. Total income for The Centre was almost \$65 million, the highest yet in the history of The Spastic Centre. Expenditure on direct services for children, adults and their families was \$42.1 million compared to \$38.9 million in the previous period.

Government funding increased by \$4.5 million this year, largely due to annual indexation and the receipt of \$3 million from the NSW Department of Ageing, Disability and Home Care (DADHC) funding in advance. Additionally, the Cerebral Palsy Foundation received \$995,000 in donations for the year, with a further \$3,000,000 in pledges for future years. We salute our donors' generosity and for sharing our dream of a future without cerebral palsy.

Fundraising again had a great year with the total income of \$14.8 million being \$1.5 million up on last year. Sargents Charitable Foundation donated \$1.35 million towards our rural programs. Income from beguests was strong with \$1.949 million being received.

The Board has again agreed that \$1.124 million from the surplus be applied to continue to support the initiatives identified in the Strategic Plan. This includes refurbishment of Venee Burges House, increased adult therapy services, increased respite and recreational programs. This \$1.124 million is additional to the approved budget for 2008-2009.

As part of CP Australia, The Spastic Centre commissioned Access Economics investigate the economic impact of cerebral palsy in Australia. The report was launched by Bill Shorten MP, Federal Parliamentary Secretary for Disabilities and Children's Services. The findings of this significant report are critical to the policy and planning strategies of many key stakeholders.

Pioneer, Neil McLeod always kept his vision for a different future for children and adults with cerebral palsy clearly in his sights. He

had a firm conviction that research would find solutions. We believe that he would have given his wholehearted endorsement to our efforts to push the boundaries of our engagement in research through The Cerebral Palsy Foundation and The Cerebral Palsy Institute. We were honoured that The CP Institute was appointed custodian and manager of the Australian CP Register, an important repository of data for furthering international research. Our visionary corporate supporter, the Macquarie Group Foundation has invested in a professorial position of a Macquarie Group Foundation Chair of Cerebral Palsy. We look forward to significant research advances coming from these initiatives. Our International CP Conference in early 2009 will spotlight The Cerebral Palsy Institute as a centre of excellence in global cerebral palsy research.

A driving force behind these research initiatives has been the collective engagement of the Governors of The Cerebral Palsy Foundation, under the able chairmanship of Mr Bill Bartlett. We thank Bill and his Council for their dedication and focused energy.

Special thanks also to our Goodwill Ambassador, The Hon. John Dowd AO and to The Hon. Margaret Reid AO, our ACT patron, for their tireless encouragement and wisdom.

We thank our individual and our corporate supporters whose generosity continues to strengthen our services and extend our reach and diversity. Increasingly our corporate donors enhance their engagement through volunteering, extending the depth of their partnership and their understanding.

To our clients, families and our staff who are at the core of The Spastic Centre community, we express our appreciation for your loyal support on so many levels.

We also thank our government funders, notably, the Australian Federal Government's Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations and the NSW State Government's Department of Ageing, Disability and Home Care, Department of Health and Department of Education and Training.

In particular, we express appreciation to the NSW Government for its Stronger Together initiative which is bringing tangible benefits to people with a disability and their families across the state.

We also acknowledge the talented Executive Management team of The Centre and their staff, and thank most sincerely our Board of Directors whose committed, voluntary contribution continues to guide our complex, growing and iconic organisation.

Marelle Thornton AM President

Rob White Chief Executive Officer

Highlights of 2007-2008

VOLUNTEERING

- · Corporate volunteers from Commonwealth Bank, ING, KPMG, GE, Westpac, NAB, American Express, Ernst & Young, Optus, Macquarie Group and PwC significantly enhanced the services and facilities throughout many of our regions.
- KPMG volunteers built a parents' retreat at Prairiewood and organised the Family Picnic Day there. Our Boccia NSW team were invited by KPMG to participate in several team building days at Wisemans Ferry.
- · GE volunteers overhauled the gardens at the Ryde site including the donation of park benches and native plants. They followed this by giving the exterior of the Professional Development and Learning building a fresh coat of paint. GE also generously supported the Golden Slipper Pin and Win Program at Rosehill Gardens Racecourse, providing over 50 volunteers to sell pins.
 - GE volunteers also hosted three State of Origin evenings at the Merrylands, Ashfield and Ryde houses.
- · Several groups from American Express, GE and KPMG accompanied clients on outings to the Easter Show, Car Show, Boat Show and other events.
- · The ING Mentoring Group of 30 volunteers completed a total of 99 hours in 2007, helping to build the self esteem of teenagers with disabilities.
 - Volunteers from the ING Foundation helped over 30 families take part in the Family Fun Run, across the Harbour Bridge. ING also absorbed all registration costs and provided a gourmet breakfast at the finish.
 - Conductive Education children 'buddied' with ING volunteers for lunch and a visit to Taronga Park Zoo.
- The Greater Building Society supported the Ignition Mentoring Program for teenagers in the Hunter region.
- · Lend Lease provided 70 volunteers (including their CEO) and dedicated their global community day to assist The Spastic Centre.
- · The Macquarie Group Foundation hosted 350 guests at the Children's Christmas Party held at Allambie Heights.
- · Energetic volunteers from the Walt Disney Company renovated the new Sportfitz Gym at McLeod House.
- · NAB volunteers held a working bee to improve the building and grounds at Raymond Terrace.
- · PwC volunteers attended several practice sessions with our Boccia athletes at Avalon.
- · GPT, Lend Lease, Bovis and Charlestown Square staff joined forces to give Wallsend House a makeover. All materials used were also generously donated.

- · A large number of volunteers have been recruited to participate in Spastic Centre programs including 'Just Like You!', 'My Time' and 'Sportfitz'.
- Riverview College students participated in a fundraising collection at North Sydney as part of their St Ignatius Day celebrations.

PARTNERSHIPS

- · The Spastic Centre was selected to manage the Australian Cerebral Palsy Register; a database confidential research information about people with cerebral palsy in Australia.
- · The Delphi Study was completed, providing a framework for the Cerebral Palsy Institute to set research priorities.
- The Cerebral Palsy Institute awarded \$534,000 in scholarships, six Innovative Research Grants, and two doctoral scholarships co-funded with the National Health and Medical Research Council. The grants program is funded by the Cerebral Palsy Foundation.
- · The Prime Minister's Award for Excellence in Community Business Partnerships-Large BusinessCategory(NSWwinner)recognised our partnership with ING. The breadth and depth of the relationship were highlighted by the judges.
- · The Kingswood and Penshurst sites were completed. The Kingswood Centre was established in partnership with the University of Western Sydney and has been named the Mittiga Centre, in honour of Joey Mittiga and his family for their valuable contribution to the work of The Spastic Centre.
- The Spastic Centre hosted staff from five different UCP organisations from across the USA, offering an excellent opportunity to share information and ideas.
- Our partnership with Westfield enabled us to address respite needs of families. The first activity was a pampering day for mothers, with parallel activities for children.
- · The Orange Spastic Centre team and the Orange Aboriginal Medical Service signed an agreement engaging The Spastic Centre to provide screening clinics for Aboriginal
- · The Yoga Stretch program for children commenced at the V Gym, Sydney.
- · Fourteen adult clients attended a week long camp at O'Carrollyn's. The camp provided opportunities for connections between Wallsend residents and people with disabilities living in the community and their families.
- diversity forum was conducted with Spastic Centre staff in conjunction with the Multicultural Disability Advocacy Association.

· Landcare assessed the Stuart Centre site, recommending ways to make the grounds environmentally sustainable and supportive of native flora and fauna. These recommendations guided the GE volunteers who completed the landscape work during September 2007.

DEVELOPMENT AND FUNDRAISING

 The Hon. Kristina Keneally MP, Minister for Ageing, Minister for Disability Services, provided a grant of \$220,000 for mobility and communication equipment. The Minister also acknowledged the contribution of Macquarie Group Foundation, and the contribution of their staff towards funding specialised equipment. The Macquarie Group's 20/twenty Challenge raised \$500,000 for equipment for children.

Funding from the Department of Ageing, Disability and Home Care (DADHC) enabled the commencement of centre based respite for families at Grevillea Cottage in Sydney's northern beaches.

DADHC also provided a one-off grant of \$155,000 for flexible respite for South West Sydney and \$45,000 for information initiatives for families.

Family Assistance Funds (FAF) of \$208,000 were provided by DADHC, allowing the purchase of goods and services for families facing significant challenges.

Minister Keneally, opened the newly expanded facilities at The Stuart Centre in Newcastle and the new Sargents Kids Quarters in Dubbo.

- Sargents Charitable Foundation generously donated \$1,350,000 to purchase new therapy centres for children in Orange and
- Perpetual again funded the Family Care Program with \$50,000, assisting families in developing long term care plans, including legal and financial considerations.
- · The donation of \$20,000 from Trust supported Cerebral Palsy Awareness Week activities, including the Perspectives in Print Photographic Exhibition. Trust also purchased equipment following the Head Office fire.
- The City of Sydney (\$10,000) and Clubs NSW (\$10,500) provided funding for the Unlock Your Creativity Program, a 10 week workshop series with 35 participants.
- · Orange and District Spastic Centre Council donated \$19,000 to local services.
- ClubsACT (13 Clubs), major sponsor in Canberra, committed to a further three year partnership with funding of \$120,000 per year to support local services. This sponsorship totals \$813,000 as of 1 July, 2008.
- The CFMEU 'Points for Cash' for every home game, which totalled \$30,000, will fund the new 'Life Needs' model programs including 'Hippotherapy' conducted by The Spastic Centre in the ACT.

- John James Memorial Foundation ACT supported the innovative new program 'Talk and Play' with funding of \$25,000.
- Mulwaree Trust Goulburn provided \$20,000 for costly equipment and therapy hours for 'Splash and Play' hydrotherapy and 'Hot Kidz' technology options programs.
- Supabarn Supermarkets sponsored the 'Hot Kidz' program with \$10,000 for the purchase of equipment.
- Funds from the Eric Crawford Estate (\$41,000) were presented by The Hon. Margaret Reid AO to The Spastic Centre in the ACT. Recurrent funding from the Estate will allow a new position for a youth worker to start in 2008.
- AusAid significantly resourced our partnership with the Fiji School of Medicine for the roll out of the CAL Program. CAL training will be offered as a Community Based Rehabilitation certificate course to students from the Asia-Pacific Region. The Spastic Centre will be involved in the development of the curriculum and will play a role in expert consultancy. This development will ensure the future local sustainability of disability support services in the region.
- The Fijian Crippled Children Society (FCCS) Annual Dinner and Golf Day raised over \$75,000 including a \$15,000 donation from the 18 Australian golfers who attended.
- The Might and Power Gala Race Day raised over \$330,000 in support of Spastic Centre rural services.
- The Kick a Goal for Kids Dinner was held at Hornsby RSL Youth Soccer Club, raising a total of \$30,000.
- Col Crawford's 24th Annual Golf Day raised over \$130,000
- The Italian Affair Committee held their 20th Gala Ball with \$160,000 donated to The Spastic Centre.
- The 5th Mighty Fine Evening, held at Castel D'Oro Fivedock, raised over \$42,000 including a personal donation of \$12,500 from Jeff Fenech.
- Over 130 people attended the McLeod House Reunion.
- The generous donation of \$300,000 from Aristocrat enabled the commencement of the Sportfitz program for metropolitan Sydney.
- Our Boccia team produced the most dominating performance by NSW since Paralympics Boccia was established in Australia. They won five medals, and the Champion State Shield overall award.

 The Jobs@TSC website was launched, enhancing our capacity to attract high quality staff.

INFORMATION AND EDUCATION

- The Spastic Centre, as part of CP Australia, commissioned Access Economics to investigate the economic impact of cerebral palsy in Australia. The findings of this significant report are critical to the policy and planning strategies of many key stakeholders including government at all levels, non-government service providers, and researchers
- Dr Robin Way, Spastic Centre Director and daughter of our founders, launched 'Nothing is Impossible' at the Museum of Contemporary Art. This is Neil McLeod's historical account of The Spastic Centre's first 40 years, and is an important reference point for researchers and historians.
- Over 20 seminars on Raising Resilient Children and Behaviour Management were held throughout the state, bringing support and information to many families and service providers.
- 'Elluminate', a virtual classroom/collaboration tool, was introduced to be used for learning and development activities, information sessions, virtual meetings, and research consultations with staff and clients.
- In conjunction with our program in Fiji, we offered a workshop on micro finance and small business for people with disabilities. It received wide media coverage in Fiji, and helped to raise awareness about disability issues
- The launch of the CP Blogs has provided a place for people with cerebral palsy, their families and friends to come together and share their stories. www.cpblogs.com.au
- Over 100 people attended the Wagga Wagga team's second annual Equipment Expo.
- ChatterCamp, with 50 participants, supported children and families in the use of communication devices.
- The 'Just Like You!' disability awareness program continued to gain momentum with 400 primary school children participating in the program.







Directors' Report

The Directors present their report together with the financial report of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales ("the Company") and the consolidated entity, being the Company and its controlled entities, for the year ended 30 June 2008 and the auditor's report thereon.

The Board of Directors

The Directors of the Company who held a position at any time during or since the end of the financial year are:



CAIN BECKETT, BEc, MIntS, GAICD

Mr Beckett has been a member of the Board of Directors since November 2003. Mr Beckett is the Chairman of the Research Committee and the Ethics Committee. He is also a member of the Finance and Audit Committee, the Property and Equipment Committee, the Fundraising Committee and the Services Committee. Mr Beckett is currently employed as the Program Manager for Perpetual Corporate Trust's servicing operations and for over eleven years prior to this was a successful management and technology consultant. Mr Beckett represents Australia in Archery and is the No. 1 Australian on the current Men's Paralympic Archery World Ranking.



NEROLI BEST, MBBS, FANZCA, MAICD

Dr Best has been a member of the Board of Directors since June 1994. Dr Best is a member of the Services Committee, the Research Committee and the Ethics Committee. Dr Best is a medical practitioner specialising in anaesthesiology and holds appointments at Royal North Shore, Mater Misericordiae and North Shore Private Hospitals.



MARK BRYANT, MA, FCA, MAICD

Mr Bryant has been a member of the Board of Directors since December 1997. Mr Bryant is Vice-President of The Spastic Centre, Chairman of the Finance and Audit Committee and a member of the Fundraising Committee and the Property and Equipment Committee. Mr Bryant is also a Director of The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd. Mr Bryant has over thirty years experience in public accounting.



ROBERT (BOB) G. MILLER

Mr Miller has been a member of the Board of Directors since May 1999. Mr Miller is a member of the Fundraising Committee, the Finance and Audit Committee and the Property and Equipment Committee. Mr Miller is presently the Principal of Australia Street Consulting Pty Ltd where he advises the automotive industry, advertising agencies, telecommunications companies and others on Marketing. He was previously General Manager – Marketing, Toyota Australia for fifteen years. Mr Miller teaches postgraduate students in Macquarie University's Economics and Finance Division.



JOHN MORGAN

Mr Morgan has been a member of the Board of Directors since November 1991. Mr Morgan is a member of the Services Committee. Mr Morgan has been employed at The Spastic Centre for the past forty six years. He is an adviser to the Warringah Council Access Committee. Mr Morgan has served on management committees of outside organisations, including the Disability & Ageing Reference Group. Mr Morgan is the Treasurer of Physical Disability Council of NSW and has an interest in raising awareness of the effects of spinal cord compression on adults with cerebral palsy.



VICTOR NOSSAR, MBBS (UNSW), FRACP, FAFPHM

Associate Professor Nossar has been a member of the Board of Directors since June 2006. Associate Professor Nossar is the Associate Dean of the School of Medicine Sydney at The University of Notre Dame Australia. As a Community Paediatrician, he has more than twenty years experience in implementing community-based services to enhance the health and development of children and young people, in Australia and overseas. Associate Professor Nossar was previously a member of the Board from December 1995 until his relocation to South Australia in December 2002.



MARELLE THORNTON, AM, DIP TEACH, MAICD

Mrs Thornton has been a member of the Board of Directors since October 1983. Mrs Thornton is President of The Spastic Centre, Chairman of the Board of Directors, Chairman of the Fundraising Committee and a member of the Finance and Audit Committee, the Property and Equipment Committee, the Human Resources Committee and the Services Committee. Mrs Thornton is also President and Chairman of The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd. Mrs Thornton is a primary school teacher.



ROBIN WAY, M Mgt, PhD

Dr Way has been a member of the Board of Directors since November 1995. Dr Way is Chairman of the Services Committee and a member of the Human Resources Committee. She is the Board's representative on CP Australia, a peak body for organisations in Australia providing services to people with cerebral palsy. Dr Way is CEO of Community Connections Australia - a non government organisation providing a range of in home support services to maintain people in their homes wherever possible. She has worked extensively within the disability arena and is a member of the NSW State Committee of National Disability Services (NDS) and a member of the Centre for Australian Community Organisations and Management (CACOM) at UTS.



PETER WHITFIELD, BSc, MAICD

Mr Whitfield has been a member of the Board of Directors since November 1997. Mr Whitfield is the Chairman of the Property and Equipment Committee, and a member of the Finance and Audit Committee, the Fundraising Committee and the Human Resources Committee. Mr Whitfield initiated the introduction of the Hart Walker to Australia and was instrumental in promoting the Hart Walker program at The Spastic Centre. Mr Whitfield holds a degree in Maths and Physics and spent eight years as a money-market trader. Twelve years ago Mr Whitfield left the finance industry to pursue his own business interests. He currently owns a publishing company of quality children's books.



BRIAN WILLIAMSON, Dip Law (SAB), M. Com (Deakin), Accredited Specialist in Employment & Industrial Law (Law Soc of NSW), MAICD

Mr Williamson has been a member of the Board of Directors since December 2002. Mr Williamson is the Chairman of the Human Resources Committee and is the Board representative on the Enterprise Risk Management Committee. Mr Williamson is the founder and co-owner of the specialist law firm - Workplace Law - which deals with all aspects of workplace law and specialises in acting for employers. Mr Williamson holds a Diploma Law (SAB, 1981) and a Masters Degree in Commerce, (Deakin 1992). In 1994, Mr Williamson was one of the first five solicitors in NSW to become an Accredited Specialist in Employment & Industrial Law with the Law Society of NSW.

These Directors are all in office at the date of this report.

Company Secretary

The company secretary at the end of the financial year is:

Anthony Cannon, BA (Econ), FCIS, CPA, MAICD, M. Mgt, M. Bus Law

Mr Cannon has been employed by The Spastic Centre since 1988 as General Manager - Corporate Services. In 1996 Mr Cannon was appointed Company Secretary. He is Company Secretary to all Board Committees.

Board of Directors' Meetings

The number of Directors' meetings (including meetings of Committees of Directors) and number of meetings attended by eachof the Directors of the Company during the financial year are:

	Dire	ard of ctors' etings	Com	e & Audit mittee etings	Reso	man ources mittee etings	Com	vices mittee etings	Com	raising mittee etings	Equi _l Com	rty and oment mittee tings	Com	earch mittee etings	Com	hics mittee etings
Board Members	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended	Number eligible to attend	Number attended
Mr C. Beckett #	7	6	3	3	1	1	3	3	2	1	3	3	4	4	6	6
Dr N. Best	8	7					3	2					4	4	6	6
Mr M. B. Bryant	8	7	4	4					2	2	3	3				
Mr R. Miller#	6	6	1	1					1	1	0	0				
Mr J. Morgan #	7	7					2	1								
Ass. Prof. Victor Nossar	8	7														
Mrs M. A. Thornton AM	8	8	3	3	2	2	3	3	2	2	3	3				
Dr R. Way	8	6			2	1	3	3								
Mr P. Whitfield	8	6	4	3	2	2			2	2	3	3				
Mr B. Williamson #	7	7			2	2										

Directors' Report (continued)

Board Committees

The Board of The Spastic Centre operates through seven standing committees with delegated authority and terms of reference. The Committees meet throughout the year as the business of each Committee necessitates. The agenda for Committee meetings is prepared in conjunction with the Chairman of the relevant Committee. Papers and submissions are distributed to Committee members in advance and each Committee is free to invite members of management or others to attend meetings, or take external advice, when considered appropriate. The purpose and function of these Committees are described below.

Finance and Audit Committee

The Finance and Audit Committee enhances the credibility, objectivity and accountability of The Spastic Centre by assisting the Board in discharging its responsibilities in relation to financial management, monitoring and controlling risk, internal control systems and reporting financial information.

The Committee also provides a forum for communication between the Board, senior financial management and the external auditors.

Human Resources Committee

The Human Resources Committee advises and makes recommendations to the Board on the appointment and remuneration of senior

The Committee also advises management in the development, implementation and review of policies in the Human Resources and Industrial Relations areas, including any references from the Board in respect of Human Resources management and Industrial Relations.

Services Committee

The Services Committee reviews, advises and makes recommendations to the Board on the nature and scope of service practice and delivery within The Spastic Centre.

The Committee also consults widely with stakeholders about effective service delivery so that issues of duty of care, legal liability and service quality are brought to the Board's attention.

Fundraising Committee

Fundraising Committee considers opportunities for increasing funds from both existing and new fundraising programs.

The Committee also advises and makes recommendations on the financial viability, ethics and legal aspects of existing and proposed fundraising programs.

Property and Equipment Committee

The Property and Equipment Committee oversees the effective management of the use, and potential use of the land, buildings and equipment which The Spastic Centre controls. The Committee evaluates advice about land, buildings or items of equipment used by The Spastic Centre.

Research Committee

The Research Committee considers all submissions regarding research in terms of the effective use of organisational resources, applicability to people with cerebral palsy and the alignment to priorities within its research agenda. Approved research projects are referred to the Ethics Committee for consideration and ethical approval.

Ethics Committee

The Ethics Committee ensures full and appropriate consideration is given to any potential risks, harms and benefits associated with participation in a research study. It may propose changes to the study that will manage/ minimise risks and improve the understanding of potential harms and benefits so that participants are able to provide informed consent.

The Company and its controlled entities operate as companies limited by guarantee with the exception of The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd which is a proprietary limited company. The Company is governed by Directors who are elected by the members in a general meeting. Any member of the Company can stand for election to the Board, if correctly nominated. The Articles of Association limit the number of Directors to a minimum of five and a maximum of ten. Half of the Directors retire each year. Resolution requirements for general meetings are in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001.

Principal Activities

The principal activities of the Company and its controlled entities are to provide access to a range of services and facilities to children and adults with cerebral palsy and their families in NSW and the ACT and, where applicable, to people with other disabilities who can benefit from the services offered. There were no significant changes in the nature of the activities of the consolidated entity during the year.

Operating and Financial Review

The operating surplus of the consolidated entity for the financial year was \$2,757,522 (2006-2007: \$9,431,265 surplus). The Company is exempt from Income Tax.

State of Affairs

In the opinion of the Directors there were no significant changes in the state of affairs of the consolidated entity that occurred during the financial year under review that are not otherwise disclosed in this report or the financial statements.

Environmental Regulation

The consolidated entity's operations are not subject to any significant environmental regulations under either Commonwealth or State legislation. The Board believes that the consolidated entity has adequate systems in place for the management of its environmental

Events Subsequent to Balance Date

Subsequent to 30 June 2008 and as at the date of the authorisation of this financial report, the changes in the market prices of the consolidated entity's investments in listed securities would result in a decrease in the carrying value of those investments by \$437,841. No impairment loss has been recognised in this financial report in respect of the changes referred to above.

Other than the above, there has not arisen in the interval between the end of the financial year and the date of this report any item, transaction or event of a material and unusual nature likely, in the opinion of the Directors of the Company, to affect significantly the operations of the consolidated entity, the results of those operations, or the state of affairs of the consolidated entity, in future financial years.

Dividends

The Company and its controlled entities are prohibited by their Constitutions from paying dividends

Likely Developments

The Directors do not believe it likely that there will be any material changes in the operations of the consolidated entity for the next twelve months.

Authority to Fundraise (CFN 10943)

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales has been granted authority to raise funds under the provisions of section 16 of the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991. That authority remains in force until 1 September 2009.

Tax Deductibility of Donations

The Spastic Centre and its controlled entities are deductible gift recipients as defined in the Income Tax Assessment Act. Donations of \$2.00 or more are tax deductible in Australia.

Directors' Benefits

The remuneration of Directors is disclosed in note 21 to the Financial Statements. One Director, Mr J. Morgan, receives remuneration in his capacity as an employee of the Company. Since the end of the previous financial year, no other Director received or became entitled to receive remuneration.

The Board members of The Spastic Centre provide their time and expertise on an entirely voluntary basis and receive no fees, salaries or benefits for the work they undertake on behalf of the Board.

Indemnification and Insurance of Directors and Officers

Since the end of the previous financial year, the Company has not indemnified or made a relevant agreement for indemnifying against a liability of any person who is or has been an officer or auditor of the Company. Since the end of the previous financial year, the Company has paid premiums in respect of directors' and officers' liability and legal expenses' insurance contracts. Such insurance contracts insure against certain liability (subject to specific exclusions) for persons who are or have been directors or executive officers of the Company. The directors have not included details of the nature of the liabilities covered nor the amount of the premium paid in respect of the directors' and officers' liability and legal expenses' insurance contracts, as such disclosure is prohibited under the terms of the contract

Lead Auditor Independence Declaration

The Lead Auditor's Independence Declaration is set out on page 10 and forms part of the Directors' Report for the financial year ended 30 June 2008.

As at 30 June 2008 there were 479 members (2007: 520 members) of the Company.

The Directors' Report was authorised for issue by the Directors dated at Terrey Hills this 15 October 2008.

M. A. Thornton, AM

un Strouto

Mah B. Bryent M. B. Bryant



Lead Auditor's Independence Declaration

under section 307C of the Corporations Act 2001

To the Directors of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales

I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, in relation to the audit for the financial year ended 30 June 2008 there have been:

- (i) no contraventions of the auditor independence requirements as set out in the Corporations Act 2001 in relation to the audit; and
- (ii) no contraventions of any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

KPMG

Kathy On .



Directors' Declaration

for the year ended 30 June 2008

- 1. In the opinion of the directors of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales (the Company):
 - (a) the financial statements and notes that are set out on pages 14 to 33 are in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001, including:
 - (i) giving a true and fair view of the Company's and the Consolidated Entity's financial position as at 30 June 2008 and of their performance for the financial year ended on that date; and
 - (ii) complying with Australian Accounting Standards (including the Australian Accounting Interpretations) and the Corporations Regulations 2001: and
 - (b) there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company will be able to pay its debts as and when they become due and payable.
- There are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company and the group entities identified in note 24 will be able to meet any obligations or liabilities to which they are or may become subject to by virtue of the Deed of Cross Guarantee between the Company and those group entities pursuant to ASIC Class Order 98/1418.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the directors:

M. A. Thornton, AM

Director

Terrey Hills 15 October 2008 Wah B. Buyent M. B. Bryant

Terrey Hills 15 October 2008

Director

Declaration by

Chief Executive Officer

in respect of fundraising appeals

- I, Rob White, Chief Executive Officer of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales, declare in my opinion:
- (a) the financial report gives a true and fair view of all income and expenditure of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales with respect to fundraising appeal activities for the financial year ended 30 June 2008;
- (b) the income statement gives a true and fair view of the state of affairs with respect to fundraising appeal activities as at 30 June 2008;
- (c) the provisions of the Charitable Fundraising Act 1991 and Regulations and the conditions attached to the authority have been complied with for the financial year ended 30 June 2008; and
- (d) the internal controls exercised by The Spastic Centre of New South Wales are appropriate and effective in accounting for all income received and applied from any fundraising appeals.

Rob White Chief Executive Officer

12 White

Terrev Hills 15 October 2008



Independent Audit Report

to the members of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales

We have audited the accompanying financial report of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales ("the Company"), which comprises the balance sheets as at 30 June 2008, and the income statements, statements of changes in equity and cash flow statements for the year ended on that date, a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory notes 1 to 30 and the directors' declaration set out on page 11 of the Consolidated Entity comprising the Company and the entities it controlled at the year's end or from time to time during the financial year.

Directors' responsibility for the financial

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial report in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards (including the Australian Accounting Interpretations) and the Corporations Act 2001. This responsibility also includes establishing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of the financial report that is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error; selecting and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making accounting estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances.

Auditor's responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial report based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. These Auditing Standards require that we comply with relevant ethical requirements relating to audit engagements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial report is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial report. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgement, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial report, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial report in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial report.

We performed the procedures to assess whether in all material respects the financial report presents fairly, in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001 and Australian Accounting Standards (including Australian Accounting Interpretations), a view which is consistent with our understanding of the Company's financial position and of its performance

In addition, our audit report has also been prepared for the members of the Company in accordance with Section 24(2) of the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991. Accordingly we have performed additional work beyond that which is performed in our capacity as auditors pursuant to the Corporations Act 2001. These additional procedures included obtaining an understanding of the internal control structure for fundraising appeal activities and examination, on a test basis, of evidence supporting compliance with the accounting and associated record keeping requirements for fundraising appeal activities pursuant to the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991 and Regulations.

It should be noted that the accounting records and data relied upon for reporting on fundraising appeal activities are not continuously audited and do not necessarily reflect after the event accounting adjustments and the normal year end financial adjustments for such matters as accruals, prepayments, provisioning and valuations necessary for year end financial report preparation.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Independence

In conducting our audit, we have complied with the independence requirements of the Corporations Act 2001.

Auditor's opinion pursuant to the Corporations Act 2001

In our opinion, the financial report of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales is in accordance with:

- a) the Corporations Act 2001, including:
- i. giving a true and fair view of the Company's and the Consolidated Entity's financial position as at 30 June 2008 and of their performance for the year ended on that date; and
- ii.complying Australian Accounting Standards and the Corporations Regulations 2001.

Basis for qualified auditor's opinion pursuant to the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991

Fundraising is a source of revenue for The Spastic Centre of New South Wales. As a result of the loss of documentation in the fire on 21 December 2007, we are unable to test the controls over the collection of the fundraising revenue prior to its entry into the financial records throughout the full year. Accordingly, as the evidence available to us regarding revenue from some of this source was limited, our audit procedures

with respect to fundraising revenue had to be restricted to the amounts recorded in the financial records. We therefore are unable to express an opinion whether the fundraising revenue for the current financial year is complete.

In respect of the qualification however, based on our understanding of the internal controls, nothing has come to our attention which would cause us to believe that the internal controls over revenue from fundraising appeal activities by the Company are not appropriate given the size and nature of the Company.

Qualified audit opinion pursuant to the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991

In our opinion, except for the effects on the financial report of such adjustments, if any, as might have been required had the limitation referred to in the qualification paragraph not

- a) the financial report gives a true and fair view of the financial result of fundraising appeal activities for the financial year ended 30 June 2008;
- b) the financial report has been properly drawn up, and the associated records have been properly kept for the period from 1 July 2007 to 30 June 2008, in accordance with the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991 and Regulations;
- c) money received as a result of fundraising appeal activities conducted during the period from 1 July 2007 to 30 June 2008 has been properly accounted for and applied in accordance with the Charitable Fundraising (NSW) Act 1991 Regulations; and
- d) there are reasonable grounds to believe that The Spastic Centre of New South Wales will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

KPMG

Partner

Sydney 15 October 2008

Balance Sheets

as at 30 June 2008

	NOTE	CONSOL	LIDATED	THE CO	MPANY
		2008	2007	2008	2007
		\$	\$	\$	\$
CURRENT ASSETS					
Cash and cash equivalents	8	12,926,569	9,910,611	12,819,795	9,823,709
Trade and other receivables	9	3,175,490	2,061,266	3,554,492	2,128,779
Inventories	10	412,229	421,388	412,229	421,388
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS		16,514,288	12,393,265	16,786,516	12,373,876
NON-CURRENT ASSETS					
Other investments	11	15,308,580	18,383,717	7,108,016	9,618,931
Property, plant and equipment	12	11,622,994	11,371,074	11,622,994	11,371,074
Intangible assets	13	315,190	11,071,074	315,190	-
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS		27,246,764	29,754,791	19,046,200	20,990,005
TOTAL ASSETS		43,761,052	42,148,056	35,832,716	33,363,881
CURRENT LIABILITIES					
Trade and other payables	14	6,909,821	6,536,256	14,091,617	9,446,542
Employee benefits	15	4,505,401	4,055,911	1,781,211	1,555,073
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES		11,415,222	10,592,167	15,872,828	11,001,615
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES					
Employee benefits	16	814,391	784,712	375,708	362,135
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES		814,391	784,712	375,708	362,135
TOTAL LIABILITIES		12,229,613	11,376,879	16,248,536	11,363,750
NET ASSETS		31,531,439	30,771,177	19,584,180	22,000,131
EQUITY					
General funds		32,150,992	29,393,470	19,822,129	21,372,456
Asset revaluation reserve	17	(619,553)	1,377,707	(237,949)	627,675
TOTAL EQUITY		31,531,439	30,771,177	19,584,180	22,000,131

Income Statements

for the year ended 30 June 2008

	NOTE	CONSOLIDATED		THE COI	MPANY
		2008	2007	2008	2007
		\$	\$	\$	\$
Revenue from government funding	5	41,167,227	36,682,482	41,167,227	36,682,482
Revenue from fundraising and bequests		14,796,475	13,345,362	14,796,475	13,345,362
Revenue from rendering of services		3,616,164	5,019,981	3,616,164	5,019,981
Revenue from sale of goods		678,399	789,276	678,399	789,276
Other Income		-	-	450,966	479,989
Insurance claim received - fire	30	1,792,529	-	1,792,529	-
Financial income - interest		1,076,870	463,005	950,533	429,280
Financial income - distributions from trusts and dividends		1,177,247	1,319,561	566,659	547,022
Rental income		154,852	289,100	154,852	289,100
Gain on sale of assets held for resale		-	2,354,096	-	2,354,096
Gain on sale of other investments		-	984,619	-	494,959
Gain on sale of property, plant and equipment		128,242	232,061	128,242	232,061
Total revenue and other income		64,588,005	61,479,543	64,302,046	60,663,608
Accommodation expenses		14,324,967	13,032,566	14,324,967	13,032,566
Individual and family support expenses		16,172,707	14,376,836	16,172,707	14,215,109
Employment services expenses		5,314,498	5,176,081	5,314,498	5,176,081
Community access service expenses		4,641,576	4,647,629	4,641,576	4,647,629
Fundraising expenses		3,789,433	3,496,492	3,789,433	3,496,492
Community education and information		2,744,072	2,531,942	2,744,072	2,531,942
Technical services expenses		1,638,621	1,610,690	1,638,621	1,610,690
Cost of goods sold		383,120	541,308	383,120	541,308
Realised loss on sale of other investments		1,117,584	-	560,180	-
Impairment loss on other investments		2,338,536	-	1,171,557	-
Financial expenses	7	7,347	6,715	7,347	6,715
Administration expenses		7,499,071	6,628,019	7,429,832	6,563,222
Donation to The Cerebral Palsy Foundation	7	-	-	5,815,512	-
Fire expenses	30	1,533,745	-	1,533,745	-
Impairment loss on property, plant and equipment	30	325,206	-	325,206	-
Total expenses	7	61,830,483	52,048,278	65,852,373	51,821,754
Operating surplus/(deficit) for the year before income tax		2,757,522	9,431,265	(1,550,327)	8,841,854
Income tax expense	2(m)	-	_	-	
Operating surplus/(deficit) for the year after income tax		2,757,522	9,431,265	(1,550,327)	8,841,854

Statements of Changes in Equity

for the year ended 30 June 2008

	CONSOLIDATED			THE COMPANY		
	General	Asset	Total	General	Asset	Total
	Funds	Revaluation	Equity	Funds	Revaluation	Equity
		Reserve			Reserve	
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 July 2006	19,962,205	510,306	20,472,511	12,530,602	229,708	12,760,310
Net change in fair value of other investments	-	867,401	867,401	-	397,967	397,967
Total income and expense recognised directly in equity	_	867,401	867,401	_	397,967	397,967
		<u> </u>	· · ·		·	· ·
Operating surplus for the year	9,431,265	-	9,431,265	8,841,854	-	8,841,854
Total recognised income & expense	9,431,265	867,401	10,298,666	8,841,854	397,967	9,239,821
Balance at 30 June 2007	29,393,470	1,377,707	30,771,177	21,372,456	627,675	22,000,131
Balance at 1 July 2007	29,393,470	1,377,707	30,771,177	21,372,456	627,675	22,000,131
Net change in fair value of other investments	-	(1,997,260)	(1,997,260)	-	(865,624)	(865,624)
Total income and expense recognised directly in equity	-	(1,997,260)	(1,997,260)	-	(865,624)	(865,624)
Operating surplus/(deficit) for the year	2,757,522	-	2,757,522	(1,550,327)	-	(1,550,327)
Total recognised income and expense	2,757,522	(1,997,260)	760,262	(1,550,327)	(865,624)	(2,415,951)
Balance at 30 June 2008	32,150,992	(619,553)	31,531,439	19,822,129	(237,949)	19,584,180

Cash Flow Statements

for the year ended 30 June 2008

	NOTE	CONSOL	IDATED	THE COI	MPANY
		2008	2007	2008	2007
		\$	\$	\$	\$
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES					
Cash receipts in the course of operations		68,738,803	59,814,029	68,738,803	59,772,779
Cash payments to suppliers and employees		(63,721,311)	(52,698,165)	(65,296,055)	(52,459,176)
Net cash from operating activities	26	5,017,492	7,115,864	3,442,748	7,313,603
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES					
Interest received		1,076,870	463,005	950,533	429,280
Distributions from trusts and dividends		1,177,247	1,319,561	566,659	547,022
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	12	(2,474,895)	(2,692,339)	(2,474,895)	(2,692,339)
Acquisition of intangible assets	13	(315,190)	-	(315,190)	-
Net (purchase) / sale of other investments		(2,378,243)	(3,468,662)	(86,446)	(2,879,310)
Acquisition of developed property held for resale		-	(48,421)	-	(48,421)
Proceeds from assets held for sale		-	3,300,587	-	3,300,587
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment		920,024	1,574,030	920,024	1,574,030
Net cash from/(to) investing activities		(1,994,187)	447,761	(439,315)	230,849
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES					
Financing costs		(7,347)	(6,715)	(7,347)	(6,715)
Net cash used in financing activities		(7,347)	(6,715)	(7,347)	(6,715)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		3,015,958	7,556,910	2,996,086	7,537,737
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the financial year		9,910,611	2,353,701	9,823,709	2,285,972
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the financial year	8	12,926,569	9,910,611	12,819,795	9,823,709

Pagis for Proparation

Financial Notes

Notes to and forming part of the financial statements for the year ended 30 June 2008

1	Basis for Freparation
2	Significant accounting policies
3	Determination of fair values
4	Financial Risk Management
5	Government Funding
6	Remuneration of Auditors
7	Expenses
8	Cash and Cash Equivalents
9	Trade and Other Receivables - Current
10	Inventories
11	Other Investments
12	Property, Plant and Equipment
13	Intangible Asset
14	Trade and Other Payables - Current
15	Employee Benefits - Current
16	Employee Benefits - Non-Current
17	Asset Revaluation Reserve
18	Financing Facilities
19	Operating Leases
20	Contingent Liabilities
21	Related Party Information
22	Members' Guarantee
23	Company Name
24	Consolidated Entities
25	Financial Instruments
26	Reconciliation of Cash Flows from Operating Activities
27	Fundraising Appeals conducted during the Financial Year
28	Deed of Cross Guarantee
29	Events Subsequent to Balance Date
30	Fire and Insurance Claim

1. BASIS OF PREPARATION

Reporting entity

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales ("the Company") is a company domiciled in Australia. The address of the Company's registered office is 321 Mona Vale Road, Terrey Hills, NSW 2084. The consolidated financial statements of the Company for the financial year ended 30 June 2008 comprise the Company and its controlled entities (together referred to as the 'consolidated entity'). The principal activities of the consolidated entity are to provide access to a range of services and facilities to children and adults with cerebral palsy and their families in NSW and the ACT and, where applicable, to other people with disabilities who can benefit from the services offered.

The financial report was authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 15 October 2008.

a) Statement of compliance

The financial report is a general purpose financial report which has been prepared in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards (AASBs) (including Australian interpretations) adopted by the Australian Accounting Standards Board (AASB) and the Corporations Act 2001. In the opinion of the Directors, having regard to the not-for-profit nature of the consolidated entity's business, the terms used in the prescribed format of the income statements are not appropriate. The words "Operating Surplus/ (Deficit)" have been substituted for the terms "Net Profit/(Loss)" in the prescribed format of the income statements.

b) Basis of measurement

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for available for sale financial assets which are measured at fair value. The methods used to measure fair values are discussed further in note 3.

c) Functional and presentation currency

These consolidated financial statements are presented in Australian dollars, which is the Company's and the consolidated entity's functional currency.

d) Use of estimates and judgements

The preparation of financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of accounting policies and the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. Actual results may differ from the estimates. Estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate was revised and in any future periods affected.

In particular, information about significant areas of estimation uncertainty and critical judgements in applying accounting policies that have the most significant effect on the amount recognised in the financial statements are described in the following notes:

- · note 15 and 16 employee benefits provisions; and
- · note 25 financial instruments

2. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accounting policies set out below have been applied consistently to all periods presented in these consolidated financial statements and by all entities comprised within the consolidated entity.

a) New standards and interpretations issued but not effective

The following standards, amendments to standards and interpretations have been identified as those which may impact the consolidated entity in the period of initial application. These are available for early adoption at 30 June 2008 but have not been applied in preparing this financial report.

• Revised AASB 101 Presentation of Financial Statements (September 2007) which introduces as a financial statement (formerly "primary" statement) the "statement of comprehensive income". The revised standard does not change the recognition, measurement or disclosure of transactions and events that are required by other AASBs. The revised AASB 101 will become mandatory for the consolidated entity's 30 June 2010 financial statements. The consolidated entity has not yet determined the potential effect of the revised standard on its disclosures.

b) Basis of consolidation

Subsidiaries

Subsidiaries are entities controlled by the Company. Control exists when the Company has the power, directly or indirectly, to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities. In assessing control, potential voting rights that presently are exercisable or convertible are taken into account. The financial statements of subsidiaries are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases. In the Company's financial statements, investments in subsidiaries are carried at cost.

Transactions eliminated on consolidation

Intragroup balances and any unrealised gains and losses or income and expenses arising from intragroup transactions are eliminated in preparing the consolidated financial statements.

c) Non-derivative financial instruments

Non-derivative financial instruments comprise investments in listed equity securities, trade and other receivables, cash and cash equivalents and trade and other payables.

Non-derivative financial instruments are recognised initially at fair value plus, for instruments not at fair value through profit or loss, any directly attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, non-derivative financial instruments are measured as described below.

A financial instrument is recognised if the consolidated entity becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. Financial assets are derecognised if the consolidated entity's contractual rights to the cash flows from the financial assets expire or if the consolidated entity transfers the financial asset to another party without retaining control or substantially all risks and rewards of the asset. Financial liabilities are derecognised if the consolidated entity's obligations specified in the contract expire or are discharged or cancelled.

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash balances and call deposits. Bank overdrafts that are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the consolidated entity's cash management are included as a component of cash and cash equivalents for the purpose of the statement of cash flows.

Accounting for finance income and expense is discussed in note 2(h) and 2(l) respectively.

Available for sale financial assets

The consolidated entity's investments in listed equity securities are classified as available-for-sale financial assets. Subsequent to initial recognition, they are measured at fair value and changes therein, other than impairment losses (see note 2(k)) are recognised as a separate component of equity. When an investment is derecognised, the cumulative gain or loss in equity is transferred to profit or loss.

Other non-derivative financial instruments are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less any impairment losses.

d) Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net realisable value, with net realisable value being the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and selling expenses. Cost is based on the first-in first-out principle and includes expenditure incurred in bringing them to their present condition and location.

e) Property, plant and equipment

Owned assets

Items of property, plant and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the asset. Purchased software that is integral to the functionality of the related equipment is capitalised as part of that equipment.

Where parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different useful lives, they are accounted for as separate items of property, plant and equipment.

The value of in-kind donations is determined by independent valuation at the time of the donation of land and on completion of building works. This independent valuation forms the deemed cost of such donated assets.

Gains and losses on disposal of an item of property, plant and equipment are determined by comparing the proceeds of disposal with the carrying amount of property, plant and equipment.

Subsequent costs

The cost of replacing part of an item of property, plant and equipment is recognised in the carrying amount of the item if it is probable that the future economic benefits embodied within the part will flow to the consolidated entity and its cost can be measured reliably. The carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised. The costs of the day-to-day servicing of property, plant and equipment are recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

Depreciation and amortisation

Items of property, plant and equipment, including buildings, leasehold improvements and motor vehicles, but excluding freehold land, are depreciated over their estimated useful lives using the straight line method. Assets are depreciated from the date of acquisition.

In respect of assets under construction depreciation commences from the date the asset is ready for use.

Depreciation rates used for each class of asset, for the current and previous years, are as follows:

	2008	2007
Buildings	4%	4%
Crown Land Improvements	4%	4%
Plant and Equipment	15-25%	15-25%
Motor Vehicles	15-20%	15-20%

The residual value, the useful life and the depreciation method applied to an asset are reassessed at the reporting date.

Land and buildings are independently valued every three years (see note 12).

f) Intangible assets

Intangible assets acquired by the consolidated entity that have infinite useful lives are measured at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses.

Subsequent expenditure

Subsequent expenditure is capitalised only when it increases the future economic benefits embodied in the specific asset to which it relates. All other expenditure is recognised in profit or loss as incurred

Amortisation

Amortisation is recognised in profit or loss on a straight line basis over the estimated useful lives of the intangible assets from the date they are available for use. The estimated useful life of computer software for the current and comparative periods is

g) Employee benefits

Defined contribution superannuation funds

A defined contribution plan is a post-employment benefit plan under which an entity pays fixed contributions into a separate entity and will have no legal or constructive obligation to pay further amounts. Obligations for contributions to defined contribution

plans are recognised as a personnel expense in profit or loss when they are due. Prepaid contributions are recognised as an asset to the extent that a cash refund or a reduction in future payments is available.

Short-term benefits

Liabilities for employee benefits for wages, salaries, annual leave and sick leave represent present obligations resulting from employees' services provided to reporting date and are calculated at undiscounted amounts based on remuneration wage and salary rates that the consolidated entity expects to pay as at reporting date including related on-costs, such as workers' compensation insurance and superannuation. Non-accumulating non-monetary benefits, such as medical care, housing, cars and free or subsidised goods and services, are expensed based on the net marginal cost to the consolidated entity as the benefits are taken by the employees.

Long-term service benefits

The consolidated entity's net obligation in respect of long-term service benefits is the amount of future benefits that employees have earned in return for their service in the current and prior periods. The obligation is calculated using expected future increases in wages and salary rates including related on-costs and expected settlement dates.

h) Revenue and Income

Total revenue is recognised at the fair value of the consideration received net of the amount of goods and services tax.

Government funding

Income from non reciprocal grants is recognised when the consolidated entity obtains control of the grant or the right to receive the grant; it is probable that the economic benefits comprising the grant will flow to the consolidated entity; and the amount of grant can be measured reliably. Income from such grants is therefore recognised on receipt as the revenue recognition criteria are met when the consolidated entity receives those grants.

Government grants which are reciprocal in nature, i.e. those grants which are received on the condition that specified services are delivered or conditions are fulfilled and have to be returned if the consolidated entity fails to meet the attached conditions, are initially recognised as deferred revenue (liability) with revenue recognised as the services are performed or conditions are fulfilled.

Fundraising and bequests

Income from non reciprocal donations is recognised when the consolidated entity obtains control of the donation or the right to receive the donation; it is probable that the economic benefits comprising the donation will flow to the consolidated entity; and the amount of donation can be measured reliably. Income from such donations is therefore recognised on receipt as the revenue recognition criteria are met when the consolidated entity receives those donations.

Donations which are reciprocal in nature, i.e. those donations which are received on the condition that specified services are delivered, or conditions are fulfilled and have to be returned if the consolidated entity fails to meet the attached conditions, are initially recognised as deferred revenue (liability) with revenue recognised as the services are performed or conditions are fulfilled.

Revenue from legacies comprising bequests of shares or other property is recognised at fair value, being the market value of the asset received at the date on which the consolidated entity becomes legally entitled to the asset.

Rendering of services

Revenue from rendering of services is recognised in the period in which the service is provided having regard to the stage of completion of the transaction.

Sale of goods

Revenue from the sale of goods is recognised when significant risks and rewards of ownership have been transferred to the buyer, recovery of the consideration is probable, the associated costs and possible return of goods can be estimated reliably, there is no continuing management involvement, and the amount of revenue can be measured reliably.

Financial income

Interest income is recognised as it accrues. Dividend income is recognised on the date the consolidated entity's right to receive payments is established, which in the case of equity investments is the ex-dividend date.

Financial income is separately recognised in the income statement.

Rental income

Rental income is recognised in the income statement on a straight line basis over the life of the lease.

i) Volunteer workers

No monetary value has been attributed to the valuable services provided by the many volunteer workers.

j) Goods and services tax

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of goods and services tax (GST) except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office (ATO).

In these circumstances the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense. Receivables and payables are stated with the amount of GST

The net amount of GST recoverable from, or payable to the ATO is included as a current asset or liability in the balance sheet.

Cash flows are included in the statement of cash flows on a gross basis. The GST component of cash flows arising from investing and financing activities which are recoverable from, or payable to the ATO are classified as operating cash flows.

k) Impairment

Financial assets

A financial asset is assessed at each reporting date to determine whether there is any objective evidence that it is impaired. A financial asset is considered to be impaired if objective evidence indicates that one or more events have had a negative effect on the estimated future cash flows of that asset.

An impairment loss in respect of a financial asset measured at amortised cost is calculated as the difference between its carrying amount, and the present value of the estimated future cash flows discounted at the original effective interest rate. An impairment loss in respect of an available-for-sale financial asset is calculated by reference to its fair value.

Individually significant financial assets are tested for impairment on an individual basis. The remaining financial assets are assessed collectively in groups that share similar credit risk characteristics.

All impairment losses are recognised in profit or loss. Any cumulative loss in respect of an available-for-sale financial asset recognised previously in equity is transferred to profit or loss.

An impairment loss is reversed if the reversal can be related objectively to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognised. For financial assets measured at amortised cost, the reversal is recognised in profit or loss. For available-forsale financial assets that are equity securities, the reversal is recognised directly in equity.

Non-financial assets

The carrying amounts of the consolidated entity's non-financial assets, other than inventories, are reviewed at each reporting date to determine whether there is any indication of impairment. If any such indication exists then the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. For intangible assets that have indefinite lives or that are not yet available for use, recoverable amount is estimated at each reporting date.

An impairment loss is recognised if the carrying amount of an asset or its cash-generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount. A cash-generating unit is the smallest identifiable asset group that generates cash flows that largely are independent from other assets and groups. Impairment losses are recognised in profit or loss. Impairment losses recognised in respect of cash-generating units are allocated to reduce the carrying amount of assets in the unit (group of units) on a pro rata basis.

The recoverable amount of an asset or cash-generating unit is the greater of its value in use and its fair value less costs to sell. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset.

Impairment losses recognised in prior periods are assessed at each reporting date for any indications that the loss has decreased or no longer exists. An impairment loss is reversed if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount. An impairment loss is reversed only to the extent that the asset's carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation or amortisation, if no impairment loss had been recognised.

I) Expenses

Operating lease payments

The consolidated entity has entered into leases of properties, motor vehicles and office equipment as disclosed in note 19. Management has determined that all the risks and rewards of ownership of these premises, vehicles and equipment remain with the lessor and has therefore classified the leases as operating leases.

Payments made under operating leases are recognised in the income statement on a straight line basis over the term of the lease.

Financial expenses

Financial expenses represent interest relating to interest-bearing liabilities and bank overdraft fees. Financial expenses are recognised using the effective interest rate method.

m) Income Tax

No income tax is payable by the consolidated entity as Section 50-5 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997 exempts recognised Charitable Institutions from Income Tax. The Spastic Centre and its controlled entities are deductible gift recipients as defined in the Income Tax Assessment Act.

3. DETERMINATION OF FAIR VALUES

A number of the consolidated entity's accounting policies and disclosures require the determination of fair value, for both financial and non-financial assets and liabilities. Fair values have been determined for measurement and/or disclosure purposes based on the following methods. When applicable, further information about the assumptions made in determining fair values is disclosed in the notes specific to that asset or liability.

The fair value of property disclosed in the financial report is based on market values. The market value of property is the estimated amount for which a property could be exchanged on the date of valuation between a willing buyer and a willing seller in an arm's length transaction after proper marketing wherein the parties had each acted knowledgeably, prudently and without compulsion.

Investments in equity and debt securities

The fair value of available-for-sale financial assets is determined by reference to their quoted bid price at the reporting date.

Non-derivative financial liabilities

Fair value, which is determined for disclosure purposes, is calculated based on the present value of future principal and interest cash flows, discounted at the market rate of interest at the reporting date.

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

Overview

The Company and the consolidated entity have exposure to the following risks from their use of financial instruments:

- · credit risk
- · liquidity risk
- · market risk

This note presents information about the Company's and the consolidated entity's exposure to each of the above risks, their objectives, policies and processes for measuring and managing risk. Further quantitative disclosures are included throughout this financial report.

The Board of Directors has overall responsibility for the establishment and oversight of the risk management framework. The Board has established the Finance and Audit Committee, which is responsible for developing and monitoring risk management policies. The Committee reports regularly to the Board on its activities.

Risk management policies have been established to identify and analyse the risks faced by the Company and consolidated entity, to set appropriate risk limits and controls, and to monitor risks and adherence to limits. Risk management policies and systems are reviewed regularly to reflect changes in market conditions and the Company's and consolidated entity's activities. The Company and the consolidated entity, through their training and management standards and procedures, aim to develop a disciplined and constructive control environment in which all employees understand their roles and obligations.

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Company or consolidated entity if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations, and arises principally from the Company's and consolidated entity's receivables from customers. For the Company, this risk also arises from receivables due from subsidiaries.

Exposure to credit risk is influenced mainly by individual characteristics of each customer and there are no significant concentrations of credit risk. The Risk Management Committee has established a policy under which each new customer is analysed for creditworthiness before the consolidated entity's standard payment terms and conditions are offered. In monitoring customer credit risk, customers are grouped according to their credit characteristics.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company and the consolidated entity will not be able to meet their financial obligations as they fall due. The Company's and the consolidated entity's approach to managing liquidity is to ensure, as far as possible, that they will always have sufficient liquidity to meet their obligations, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or risking damage to the consolidated entity's reputation.

The consolidated entity ensures that it has sufficient cash on demand to meet expected operational expenses for a period of 60 days. This excludes the potential impact of extreme circumstances that cannot reasonably be predicted. In addition, the consolidated entity maintains the following lines of credit (refer note 18 and 20 for details).

- · \$500,000 overdraft facility; and
- Bank guarantee facility, which has a maximum limit of \$1,590,000.

Market risk

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices, such as interest rates, foreign exchange rates and equity prices will affect the Company's or consolidated entity's income or the value of their holdings of financial instruments. Both the Company and the consolidated entity are not exposed to significant currency and interest rate risk. The objective of market risk management is to manage and control market risk exposures within acceptable parameters, while optimising the return.

Equity price risk

The primary goal of the Company's and consolidated entity's investment strategy is to maximise investment returns in order to partially meet the Company's and consolidated entity's unfunded expenditure; management is assisted by external advisors in this regard. All of the consolidated entity's investments are listed on the Australian Securities Exchange.

	CONSOI	LIDATED	THE CO	MPANY
	2008	2007	2008	2007
	\$	\$	\$	\$
5. GOVERNMENT FUNDING				
The following Government support is included under Government funding:				
Commonwealth Government				
Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs	3,189,858	2,946,218	3,189,858	2,946,218
Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations	1,482,096	1,707,289	1,482,096	1,707,289
Department of Innovation, Science and Research	170,487	700,403	170,487	700,403
	4,842,441	5,353,910	4,842,441	5,353,910
NSW Government				
Department of Ageing, Disability and Home Care	35,294,707	30,357,149	35,294,707	30,357,149
Health Department	637,086	581,454	637,086	581,454
Department of Education and Training	392,993	389,969	392,993	389,969
	36,324,786	31,328,572	36,324,786	31,328,572
Total Government funding	41,167,227	36,682,482	41,167,227	36,682,482

6. REMUNERATION OF AUDITORS				
Audit services:				
Auditors of the Company - KPMG Australia				
Audit of the financial report	148,500	79,700	148,500	79,700
Other regulatory audit services	20,500	12,800	20,500	12,800
	169,000	92,500	169,000	92,500

KPMG Australia did not render any non-audit services to the Company or to any other company in the consolidated entity in the current or the prior year.

7. EXPENSES				
Expenses include the following items:				
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	1,105,987	1,094,259	1,105,987	1,094,259
Impairment of trade and other receivables	11,902	21,466	11,902	21,466
Employee benefits expense (includes payments to defined contribution superannuation funds of \$2,711,446 (2007 \$2,467,682))	5,875,236	5,217,667	5,875,236	1,533,425
Rental expense on operating leases	1,495,635	1,754,188	1,495,635	1,754,188
Financial expenses - Interest and fee expense	7,347	6,715	7,347	6,715
Donation to The Cerebral Palsy Foundation	-	-	5,815,512	-

The Cerebral Palsy Foundation is wholly controlled by The Spastic Centre of New South Wales.

	CONSO	LIDATED	THE COMPANY		
	2008 2007		2008	2007	
	\$	\$	\$	\$	
8. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS					
Cash at bank and in hand	4,963,662	3,348,381	4,856,888	3,261,479	
Short-term bank deposits	7,962,907	6,562,230	7,962,907	6,562,230	
	12,926,569	9,910,611	12,819,795	9,823,709	

9. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES - CURRENT				
Trade receivables	698,360	753,004	698,360	753,004
Other receivables	2,071,215	876,142	1,928,115	733,493
Prepaid Insurance	405,915	432,120	405,915	432,120
Receivables from wholly-owned subsidiaries	-	-	522,102	210,162
	3,175,490	2,061,266	3,554,492	2,128,779

Trade receivables are shown net of impairment losses of \$52,656 (2007: \$40,754).

Other receivables in the Company include franking credits recoverable from the ATO amounting to \$121,233 (2007: \$163,976).

10. INVENTORIES				
Non-manufacturing stores	412,229	421,388	412,229	421,388
11. OTHER INVESTMENTS				
Listed equity securities available for sale	15,308,580	18,383,717	7,108,014	9,618,929
Investments in subsidiaries	-	-	2	2
	15,308,580	18,383,717	7,108,016	9,618,931

Listed equity securities available for sale are carried at fair value being the quoted market price at reporting date. Macquarie Private Portfolio Management Limited invests funds on behalf of the consolidated entity in Australian shares, property trusts and investment trusts.

Sensitivity analysis - equity price risk

At the reporting date, there is a significant concentration of credit risk in relation to listed equity securities as all such securities of the consolidated entity and the Company are listed on the Australian Securities Exchange.

An increase of 100 basis points in Australian Securities Exchange at the reporting date would have increased equity by \$153,085 (2007: \$183,837) and \$71,080 (2007: \$96,189) in the consolidated entity and the Company respectively. A decrease of 100 basis points in interest rates at the reporting date would have decreased equity by the same amount.

			CONSOLIDATI	ED AND THE (COMPANY		
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Freehold Land	Buildings	Improvements to Crown Land	Plant and Equipment	Motor Vehicles	Capital Works in Progress	Total
12. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT							
Cost							
At 1 July 2006	3,009,893	5,908,364	3,165,182	646,631	3,477,547	704,993	16,912,610
Acquisitions	-	388,788	-	-	2,303,551	-	2,692,339
Transfers	-	704,993	-	-	-	(704,993)	-
Disposals	-	-	-	-	(2,077,216)	-	(2,077,216)
At 30 June 2007	3,009,893	7,002,145	3,165,182	646,631	3,703,882	-	17,527,733
At 1 July 2007	3,009,893	7,002,145	3,165,182	646,631	3,703,882	-	17,527,733
Acquisitions	-	-	-	738,425	1,736,470		2,474,895
Disposals	-	-	(1,906,232)	(353,609)	(1,256,545)	-	(3,516,386)
At 30 June 2008	3,009,893	7,002,145	1,258,950	1,031,447	4,183,807	-	16,486,242
Depreciation and impairment losses							
At 1 July 2006	-	1,888,434	2,405,538	605,895	897,780	-	5,797,647
Depreciation charge for the year	-	236,335	126,606	14,131	717,187	-	1,094,259
Disposals	-	-	-	-	(735,247)	-	(735,247)
At 30 June 2007	-	2,124,769	2,532,144	620,026	879,720	-	6,156,659
At 1 July 2007	-	2,124,769	2,532,144	620,026	879,720	-	6,156,659
Depreciation charge for the year	-	280,086	126,607	14,290	685,004	-	1,105,987
Disposals	-	-	(1,601,235)	(333,400)	(464,763)	-	(2,399,398)
At 30 June 2008	-	2,404,855	1,057,516	300,916	1,099,961	-	4,863,248
Carrying amounts							
At 1 July 2006	3,009,893	4,019,930	759,644	40,736	2,579,767	704,993	11,114,963
At 30 June 2007	3,009,893	4,877,376	633,038	26,605	2,824,162	-	11,371,074
At 1 July 2007	3,009,893	4,877,376	633,038	26,605	2,824,162	-	11,371,074
At 30 June 2008	3,009,893	4,597,290	201,434	730,531	3,083,846	-	11,622,994

The head office of the Company, including its contents, was destroyed by fire on 16 December 2007. It is believed that the Company is adequately covered by insurance.

Details of the impairment loss on property, plant and equipment are provided in note 30 and these losses are included within disposals shown above.

12. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT (continued)

Independent valuations in 2008, 2007 and 2006 of land and buildings were carried out on the basis of current and future usage.

The 2008 land and building valuations were carried out by the following independent valuers, Jones Lang LaSalle (NSW) Pty Ltd (Wallsend and Croudace Bay), Terry Hanrahan (Valuations) (Moruya) and Kenny & Good Pty Ltd (Prairiewood).

The 2007 land and building valuations were carried out by the following independent valuers, Geoff Fitzsimmons & Associates Pty Ltd who valued the properties at Wagga, Nowra, Sefton, Brookvale, Chester Hill and St Ives - 6 Stanley Street. Land and building valuations for 2006 were carried out by Kenny and Good Pty Ltd with the exception of Dubbo which was carried out by Benchmark Property Advisory.

The following table lists all land and buildings owned by the consolidated entity and the date of the most recent valuation. As land and buildings are recorded at cost, the valuations have not been brought to account.

	Carrying Amount 30 June 2008	Fair Value	Date of Valuation
Freehold Land			
Dee Why - 14 South Creek Road	175,000	500,000	2006
Dubbo -140 Gipps Street	110,000	110,000	2006
Wagga - 38 Murray Street	115,000	180,000	2007
Nowra - 51 Plunkett Street	98,400	200,000	2007
Sefton - 1 Iris Street	260,000	330,000	2007
Brookvale - 43 Carter Street	515,500	880,000	2007
St Ives - 6 Stanley Street	924,993	1,880,000	2007
Prairiewood - 224 to 244 Restwell Road	525,000	1,820,000	2008
Wallsend - 9 Iranda Grove	60,000	220,000	2008
Wallsend - 11 Iranda Grove	60,000	230,000	2008
Moruya - 2809 Princes Highway	140,000	125,000	2008
Croudace Bay - 61 Parklea Avenue	26,000	815,000	2008
	3 000 803	7 290 000	

	Written Down Value 30 June 2008	Fair Value	Date of Valuation
Buildings			
Dee Why - 14 South Creek Road	69,520	250,000	2006
St Ives - 349 Mona Vale Road	140,000	300,000	2006
The Thornton Centre (VB Lifestyles)	241,131	520,000	2006
Dubbo -140 Gipps Street	563,007	167,500	2006
Wagga - 38 Murray Street	255,376	260,000	2007
Nowra - 51 Plunkett Street	268,609	240,000	2007
Sefton - 1 Iris Street	146,173	195,000	2007
Brookvale - 43 Carter Street	309,697	480,000	2007
Chester Hill - 161 Waldron Road	120,000	560,000	2007
St Ives - 6 Stanley Street	52,472	120,000	2007
Moruya - 2809 Princes Highway	357,176	355,000	2008
Prairiewood - 224 to 244 Restwell Road	1,036,306	3,080,000	2008
Wallsend - 9 Iranda Grove	130,148	205,000	2008
Wallsend - 11 Iranda Grove	130,149	195,000	2008
Croudace Bay - 61 Parklea Avenue	777,526	1,005,000	2008
	4,597,290	7,932,500	

The written down value recorded for the Dubbo building includes renovations at cost of \$425,945, not included in the 2006 year's valuation.

|--|

Improvements to Crown land are buildings at Allambie which include McLeod House, Venee Burges House, cottages and Hydrotherapy Pool. The 2006 valuation has been adjusted for the buildings destroyed in the fire.

The State and Commonwealth Governments have interests in particular properties held by the consolidated entity for which they have made grants to assist acquisition. It is understood that it is not their present intention to seek a refund of their interest in those assets. In the event of a sale of these properties, repayment of grants is not required, provided the funds are used in a way approved by them. It is the Directors' intention that such funds be used in such a way.

	CONSOL	LIDATED	THE CC	MPANY
	2008	2007	2008	2007
	\$	\$	\$	\$
13. INTANGIBLE ASSET				
Computer software fully in use (cost and carrying amount)	145,090	-	145,090	-
Computer software acquired during the year not yet in use	170,100	-	170,100	_
	315,190	-	315,190	-

No amortisation or impairment loss was recognised during the year in respect of the computer software fully in use.

14. TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES - CURRENT				
Trade payables	2,216,672	1,072,815	2,216,672	1,072,815
Government funding received in advance	1,971,542	2,782,710	1,971,542	2,782,710
Other creditors and accruals	1,556,693	1,438,936	1,467,905	1,411,595
Deferred revenue	1,164,914	1,241,795	1,164,914	1,241,795
Other payables to wholly-owned entities	-	-	7,270,584	2,937,627
	6,909,821	6,536,256	14,091,617	9,446,542

Payables to wholly-owned entities are non interest bearing and are repayable on demand.

15. EMPLOYEE BENEFITS - CURRENT				
Salaries and wages accrued	210,363	147,112	70,517	45,283
Liability for long service leave	1,831,681	1,673,866	870,082	755,535
Liability for annual leave	2,463,357	2,234,933	840,612	754,255
	4,505,401	4,055,911	1,781,211	1,555,073
16. EMPLOYEE BENEFITS - NON-CURRENT				
Liability for long service leave	814,391	784,712	375,708	362,135

17. ASSET REVALUATION RESERVE

The asset revaluation reserve records the cumulative net changes in the fair value of listed equity securities available-for-sale until the investment is derecognised. However, impairment losses in respect of these securities are recognised in profit or loss.

18. FINANCING FACILITIES				
The consolidated entity has access to the following lines of credit at balance date (all unused):				
Bank overdraft	500,000	500,000	500,000	500,000

The bank overdraft facility is secured by a floating charge over the assets of the consolidated entity.

19. OPERATING LEASES				
Leases as lessee				
Future operating lease commitments not provided for in the financial statements and payable:				
- not later than one year	1,275,958	1,358,274	1,275,958	1,358,274
- later than one year but not later than five years	1,259,335	1,827,077	1,259,335	1,827,077
- later than five years	16,060	16,425	16,060	16,425
	2,551,353	3,201,776	2,551,353	3,201,776

The consolidated entity leases a number of properties, wheel-chair accessible motor vehicles and IT equipment. None of these leases included contingent rentals. Details are as follows:

Туре	Term	Option to Renew	Future Increments
Properties	0 - 24 Months	Yes	Annually (CPI)
Land	50 Years	Yes	None
Motor Vehicles	36 Months	Yes	None
IT Equipment	36 - 60 Months	Yes	None

CONSOLIDATED		THE CC	DMPANY
2008	2007	2008	2007
\$	\$	\$	\$

20. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

The details and estimated maximum amounts of contingent liabilities, classified according to the party from whom the contingent liability arises, are set out below. The directors are of the opinion that provisions are not required in respect of these matters, as it is not probable that a future sacrifice of economic benefits will be required or the amount is not capable of reliable measurement.

Commonwealth Bank of Australia - Autopay Facility	1,088,000	1,055,877	1,088,000	1,055,877
Permanent Trustee Australia - Spring St Chatswood	17,027	17,027	17,027	17,027
Australian Postal Corporation	40,000	40,000	40,000	40,000
Jode Pty Ltd ATF Wetherill Park Unit Trust	32,122	32,122	32,122	32,122
	1,177,149	1,145,026	1,177,149	1,145,026

The consolidated entity's bank guarantee facility has a maximum limit of \$1,590,000 (2007: \$1,150,000) of which \$1,177,149 (2007: \$1,145,026) was used as at balance date.

21. RELATED PARTY INFORMATION

Transactions with related parties

The ultimate parent entity provides administration services for controlled entities, for which it is not reimbursed.

During the financial year, the ultimate parent entity received grants of \$251,564 (2007: \$479,989) from The Cerebral Palsy Foundation, an entity wholly-controlled by The Spastic Centre of NSW, to contribute to the funding of research, work on the CP Register and the International Development Program. The Cerebral Palsy Foundation also made grants of \$170,227 (2007: \$161,727) to The Cerebral Palsy Institute, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company.

In the current financial year, the ultimate parent entity donated \$5,815,512 (2007: \$nil) to The Cerebral Palsy Foundation.

Wholly-owned subsidiaries charge the Company for salaries and wages incurred and paid as part of their normal operations.

Balances with entities within the wholly-owned group				
The aggregate amounts receivable/payable to entities wholly owned controlled by the Company at balance date are:				
Receivables	-	-	522,102	210,162
Payables	-	-	7,270,584	2,937,627

Directors' compensation

One director received compensation during the year of \$6,412 (2007: \$3,540) in his capacity as an employee. The directors act in an honorary capacity and received no compensation for their services as Directors.

Key management personnel compensation

Key management personnel compensation is as follows:

Short-term benefits	1,209,530	1,048,445	1,209,530	1,048,445
Long-term benefits	24,410	23,335	24,410	23,335
	1,233,940	1,071,780	1,233,940	1,071,780

22. MEMBERS' GUARANTEE

In accordance with the Company's Memorandum and Articles of Association each member of the Company has a maximum liability of \$20 in the event of the Company being unable to meet its obligations as and when they fall due. As at 30 June 2008 there were 479 members (2007: 520).

23. COMPANY NAME

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales and its controlled entities are incorporated and domiciled in Australia. The companies are limited by guarantee and exempted under Section 150 (1) of the Corporations Act 2001 from using the word "Limited" with the exception of The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd.

24. CONSOLIDATED ENTITIES

Particulars in relation to controlled entities all of which are incorporated in Australia

	CONSOLIDATED INTEREST HELD	
	2008	2007
Ultimate parent entity	%	%
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales		
Subsidiaries subject to Cross Guarantee		
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Accommodation South	100	100
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Accommodation North	100	100
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Accommodation Hunter	100	100
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Therapy Services	100	100
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Community Access Service	100	100
The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Venee Burges House	100	100
The Cerebral Palsy Institute	100	100
The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd	100	100

The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd acts as trustee for The Cerebral Palsy Foundation.

Refer to note 28 for details of Deed of Cross Guarantee.

25. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Exposure to credit, impairment losses, liquidity risks and interest rate risks arise in the normal course of the Company and the consolidated entity's business.

Credit risk

Management has a credit policy in place and the exposure to credit risk is monitored on an ongoing basis. Credit evaluations are performed on all customers requiring credit over a certain amount. The Company and the consolidated entity do not normally require collateral in respect of financial assets.

As at the balance date there are no significant concentrations of credit risk (2007: none).

Exposure to credit risk

The carrying amount of the consolidated entity's and the Company's financial assets represent the maximum credit exposure. The consolidated entity's and the Company's maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date was:

		CONSOL Carrying		THE CC Carrying	MPANY Amount
	Note	2008	2007	2008	2007
		\$	\$	\$	\$
Cash and cash equivalents	8	12,926,569	9,910,611	12,819,795	9,823,709
Trade and other receivables	9	3,175,490	2,061,266	3,554,492	2,128,779
Other investments	11	15,308,580	18,383,717	7,108,016	9,618,931
		31,410,639	30,355,594	23,482,303	21,571,419

25. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (continued)

Impairment losses

The ageing of the consolidated entity's and the Company's trade receivables at the reporting date was:

	Gross	Impairment	Gross	Impairment
	2008	2008	2007	2007
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Not past due	400,271	-	429,462	-
Past due 31-90 days	194,605	2,765	169,439	-
More than 90 days	156,140	49,891	194,857	40,754
	751,016	52,656	793,758	40,754

The movement in the allowance for impairment for both the consolidated entity and the Company in respect of trade receivables during the vear was as follows:

	CONSOLIDATED		THE CO	MPANY
	2008	2007	2008	2007
	\$	\$	\$	\$
ance at 1 July	40,754	19,288	40,754	19,288
npairment loss recognised	11,902	21,466	11,902	21,466
alance at 30 June	52,656	40,754	52,656	40,754

Based on historic default rates, the directors believe that no impairment allowance is necessary in respect of receivables not past due.

Liquidity risk

The following are the contractual maturities of financial liabilities, including estimated interest payments and excluding the impact of netting arrangements.					
		Consolida	ited 2008		
	Note	Carrying amount	Contractual cash flows	6 months or less	
Non-derivative financial liabilities					
Trade and other payables	14	6,909,821	6,909,821	6,909,821	
		Consolida	ited 2007		
	Note	Carrying amount	Contractual cash flows	6 months or less	
Non-derivative financial liabilities					
Trade and other payables	14	6,536,256	6,536,256	6,536,256	
		Compar	ny 2008		
	Note	Carrying amount	Contractual cash flows	6 months or less	
Non-derivative financial liabilities					
Trade and other payables	14	14,091,617	14,091,617	14,091,617	
	Company 2007				
	Note	Carrying amount	Contractual cash flows	6 months or less	
Non-derivative financial liabilities					
Trade and other payables	14	9,446,542	9,446,542	9,446,542	

Interest rate risk

At the reporting date, cash and cash equivalents \$12,926,596 (2007:\$9,910,611) in the consolidated entity and \$12,819,795 (2007: \$9,823,709) in the Company) were the only interest bearing variable rate financial instruments . There were no fixed rate instruments as at the end of the current year and the prior year.

During the year cash assets were deposited with recognised financial institutions. The weighted average interest rate during the year was 6.72% (2007: 5.89%). There is no other material interest rate risk on assets and liabilities.

Cash flow sensitivity analysis for variable rate instruments

An increase of 100 basis points in interest rates at the reporting date would have increased profit or loss by \$129,266 (2007: \$99,106) and \$128,198 (2007: \$98,237) in the consolidated entity and the Company. A decrease of 100 basis points in interest rates at the reporting date would have decreased profit or loss by the same amount.

Net fair values of financial assets and liabilities

The balances of financial assets and liabilities have been stated at their net fair value.

26. RECONCILIATION OF CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES

Reconciliation of Cash

For the purposes of the cash flows statements, cash includes cash on hand and at bank and short-term deposits at call, net of outstanding bank overdrafts. Cash does not include investments in unit trusts. Cash at the end of the financial year as shown in the cash flows statements is the same as shown on the balance sheets.

Reconciliation of operating surplus from ordinary activities to net cash from operating activities:		CONSOL	LIDATED	THE COMPANY		
	Note	2008	2007	2008	2007	
		\$	\$	\$	\$	
Operating surplus / (deficit)		2,757,522	9,431,265	(1,550,327)	8,841,854	
Add / (Less) items classified as investing/						
financing activities:						
inancing activities.						
Loss / (gain) on sale of other investments		1,117,584	(984,619)	560,180	(494,959)	
Gain on sale of property, plant and equipment		(128,242)	(232,061)	(128,242)	(232,061)	
Gain on assets held for sale		-	(2,354,096)	-	(2,354,096)	
Interest received		(1,076,870)	(463,005)	(950,533)	(429,280)	
Distributions from trusts and dividends		(1,177,247)	(1,319,561)	(566,659)	(547,022)	
Interest paid		7,347	6,715	7,347	6,715	
Add non-cash items:						
Depreciation	7,12	1,105,987	1,094,259	1,105,987	1,094,259	
Impairment loss of other investments	30	2,338,536	-	1,171,557	-	
Impairment loss on property destroyed		325,206	-	325,206	-	
Change in assets and liabilities:						
Change in trade and other receivables	9	(1,114,224)	(266,528)	(1,425,713)	(525,091)	
Change in inventories	10	9,159	(24,256)	9,159	(24,256)	
Change in trade payables	14	1,143,857	(565,315)	1,143,857	(565,316)	
Change in government funding received in advance	14	(811,168)	1,909,794	(811,168)	1,909,794	
Change in other creditors and accruals	14	117,757	(31,863)	56,310	164,127	
Change in deferred revenue	14	(76,881)	642,460	(76,881)	642,460	
Change in payables to wholly-owned subsidiaries	14	-	-	4,332,957	(313,688)	
Change in employee benefits	15,16	479,169	272,675	239,711	140,163	
Net cash from operating activities		5,017,492	7,115,864	3,442,748	7,313,603	

27. FUNDRAISING APPEALS CONDUCTED DURING THE FINANCIAL YEAR

Information to be furnished under the Charitable Fundraising Act 1991

Fundraising appeals conducted during the financial year included mail appeals, telephone appeals, lotteries, money box collections, and various other fundraising projects and receiving of indirectly solicited donations and unsolicited bequests.

Results of fundraising appeals				CONSOI	LIDATED
				2008	2007
				\$	\$
a) Gross proceeds from fundraising a	opeals			14,796,475	13,345,362
Less: Direct costs of fundraising appe	als			3,789,433	3,496,492
Net surplus obtained from fundraising	appeals			11,007,042	9,848,870
b) Application of net surplus obtained	from fundraising appe	eals			
Distributions (expenditure on direct se				47,797,907	39,391,825
Administration expenses	i vicca)			7,499,071	6,628,019
Community education and information	1			2,744,072	2,531,942
Operating surplus				2,757,522	9,431,265
- Personal Company				60,798,572	57,983,051
				· ·	
\					
c) The difference of \$49,791,530 (20 surplus (2007: \$9,848,870) available					
direct expenditure of \$60,798,572 (200	0 1				
sources.					
Government grants and subsidies				41,167,227	36,682,482
Rendering of services				3,616,164	5,019,981
Sale of goods				678,399	789,276
Interest received or receivable				1,076,870	463,005
Insurance income received : Fire				1,792,529	1 0 1 0 5 0 1
Distributions from trusts and dividends	3			1,177,247	1,319,561
Rental income				154,852	289,100
Gain on sale of assets held for resale				-	2,354,096
Gain on sale of other financial assets	uinmont			120 242	984,619
Gain on sale of property, plant and eq	uipment			128,242	232,061 48,134,181
				49,791,530	40,134,101
	2008		2008	2007	2007
	\$		%	\$	%
Total cost of fundraising /	3,789,433	/		3,496,492 /	
gross revenue from fundraising	14,796,475		26	13,345,362	26
Net surplus from fundraising /	11,007,042	/		9,848,870 /	
gross revenue from fundraising	14,796,475		74	13,345,362	74
Total cost of services /	47,797,907	/		39,391,825 /	
total direct expenditure	58,041,050		82	48,551,786	81
Total cost of convices /	47 707 007	/		20 204 005 /	
Total cost of services /	47,797,907	1	7.4	39,391,825 /	0.4
total income received	64,588,005		74	61,479,543	64

28. DEED OF CROSS GUARANTEE

Pursuant to ASIC Class Order 98/1418 (as amended) dated 13 August 1998 the wholly-owned subsidiaries listed below are relieved from the Corporations Act 2001 requirements for preparation, audit, and lodgement of financial reports, and directors' report.

It is a condition of the Class Order that the Company and each of the subsidiaries enter into a Deed Of Cross Guarantee. The effect of the Deed is that the Company guarantees to each creditor payment in full of any debt in the event of winding up any of the subsidiaries under certain provisions of the Corporations Act 2001. If a winding up occurs under other provisions of the Act, the Company will only be liable in the event that after six months any creditor has not been paid in full. The subsidiaries have also been given similar guarantees in the event that the Company is wound up.

On 27 June 2008, The Cerebral Palsy Institute and The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Limited become parties to the cross guarantee.

The subsidiaries subject to the Deed as at the balance date are:

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Accommodation South

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Accommodation North The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Accommodation Hunter

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Therapy Services

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Community

Access Service

The Spastic Centre of New South Wales-Venee Burges House

The Cerebral Palsy Institute

The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Ltd

The consolidated income statement and consolidated balance sheet, comprising the Company and subsidiaries that are party to the Deed, after eliminating all transactions between parties to the Deed of Cross Guarantee, at 30 June 2008 are set out below.

	2008	2007
(i) Summarised income statement and retained general funds	\$	\$
Operating (deficit) / surplus	(1,550,327)	8,841,854
General funds at beginning of the year	21,372,456	12,530,602
General Funds relating to The Cerebral Palsy Institute and The Cerebral Palsy Foundation Pty Limited on the date on which they became parties to the Deed of Cross Guarantee	12,328,863	-
General funds at end of the year	32,150,992	21,372,456
(ii) Balance sheet		
CURRENT ASSETS		
Cash and cash equivalents	12,926,569	9,823,709
Trade and other receivables	3,175,490	2,128,779
Inventories	412,229	421,388
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	16,514,288	12,373,876
NON-CURRENT ASSETS		
Other financial assets	15,308,580	9,618,931
Property, plant and equipment	11,622,994	11,371,074
Intangible assets	315,190	-
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS	27,246,764	20,990,005
TOTAL ASSETS	43,761,052	33,363,881
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Trade and other payables	6,909,821	9,446,542
Employee benefits	4,505,401	1,555,073
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES	11,415,222	11,001,615
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Employee benefits	814,391	362,135
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	814,391	362,135
	,,,,	,
TOTAL LIABILITIES	12,229,613	11,363,750
	0.4.70.4.400	
NET ASSETS	31,531,439	22,000,131
EQUITY		
General funds	32,150,992	21,372,456
Asset revaluation reserve	(619,553)	627,675
TOTAL EQUITY	31,531,439	22,000,131

29. EVENTS SUBSEQUENT TO BALANCE DATE

Subsequent to 30 June 2008 and as at the date of the authorisation of this financial report, the changes in the market prices of the consolidated entity's investments in listed securities would result in a decrease in the carrying value of those investments by \$437,841. No impairment loss has been recognised in this financial report in respect of the changes referred to above.

Other than the above, there has not arisen in the interval between the end of the financial year and the date of this report any item, transaction or event of a material and unusual nature likely, in the opinion of the Directors of the Company, to affect significantly the operations of the consolidated entity, the results of those operations, or the state of affairs of the consolidated entity, in future financial years.

30. FIRE AND INSURANCE CLAIM

The head office of The Spastic Centre of New South Wales, including its contents, was destroyed by fire on 16 December 2007. It is believed that The Centre is adequately covered by insurance.

The head office has been relocated to Terrey Hills pending rebuilding.

As the insurance claim has vet to be finalised, future amounts receivable from the insurers have been brought to account at their estimated receivable value. It is anticipated that the insurance claim will be finalised during the year ending 30 June 2009. Amounts which have been spent by the Company net of an "on account" receipt of \$725,000 have been classified under note 9 as other receivables.

The following amounts have been recognised in the Income Statements for 2008.

Income	
Insurance income received	725,000
Insurance income receivable	1,067,529
Total Insurance Claim	1,792,529
Expense	
Written down value of buildings destroyed	304,997
Impairment loss on property, plant and equipment	20,209
Total impairment losses	325,206
Fire Expenses (buildings, contents, debris removal, site security etc.)	1,533,745
Total Insurance Expense	1,858,951

The Spastic Centre For people with cerebral palsy

Building Futures



The Spastic Centre

321 Mona Vale Road, Terrey Hills, NSW 2084 PO Box 184, Brookvale, NSW 2100 T (02) 9479 7200 F (02) 9479 7291 E scnsw@tscnsw.org.au

W www.thespasticcentre.com.au

CP Helpline

T 1300 30 29 25

E cphelpline@tscnsw.org.au



Thank You

The Spastic Centre gratefully acknowledges the support of all those who donated in many ways - from the smallest coin to the largest cheque.

We appreciate the support we receive and extend our heartfelt thanks to all our many donors and sponsors.



Supporters and Sponsors

Thank you to our generous supporters and sponsors in 2007-2008:

Major Donors & Supporters

- AMP Charitable Trust
- AMP Foundation
- Aristocrat Technologies Pty Ltd
- B McGuire
- Bellhave Foundation
- Church L
- Clayton Utz
- Clubs ACT
- Col Crawford OAM
- Col Crawford Lifestyle Cars
- Commonwealth Bank Staff Community Fund
- Crown Financial
- Enid Irwin Charitable Trust
- D & M Finney
- D & P Smith
- E Gilbert
- Gadens Lawyers
- Grevilla Group
- Harvey Norman
- Hon John Brown AO
- ING Foundation
- Italian Affair Committee
- KPMG
- Lend Lease Real Estate Investments

- Liangrove Foundation Pty Ltd
- Luke Whitfield Trust
- L Pumpa
- Macquarie Bank Foreign Exchange
- Macquarie Bank Foundation
- Macquarie Bank Limited
- Macquarie Links Charity Challenge
- Marathon Pty Limited
- M Price
- National Australia Bank Ltd
- Nick Moraitis AM
- Nulon Products Australia
- N & J Hannan
- Paul Simons AM DUniv
- Perpetual Trustee
- R Hattersley
- Rob & Sandy Parsonage
- Sargents Charitable Foundation
- Sydney City Toyota
- The Pratt Foundation
- The Profield Foundation
- Trust Foundation
- Tyrrell's Wines
- Upstream Print Solutions
- Virgin Management Asia-Pacific
- Westfield

Might and Power Gala Race Day Committee

- Nick Moraitis AM (Chairman)
- Paul Simons AM Duniv
- Hon John Brown AO
- Mrs Judith Foley

CBD Golf Escape Committee

- Bruce Thomas (Chairman)
- Ian Mayer Sydney City Toyota
- Brenton Aggar Macquarie Bank
- Bill Bartlett Suncorp
- George Bedwani Metro Hotels & Pubs
- David Forster Sydney City Toyota
- David Gillard Bob Stanton Corporate Golf
- Robert Joske Robert Joske Management
- Peter Physick Speakers Australia
- Stuart Salier Optus Communications
- John Sintras Starcom
- Bob Stanton The Stanton Group

Italian Affair Committee

- Pat Sergi OAM (Chairman)
- Walter Bugno
- Frank Carioti
- Michael Daniele
- Tony De Lutiis
- Tony Labbozzetta
- Roy Mittiga
- Dr Nat Romeo
- Roy Spagnolo OAM
- Tony Zappia

20/Twenty Challenge Committee

- James Hodgkinson Macquarie Group Foundation
- Ross Ellice-Flint Ellice-Flint & Co
- Rob White The Spastic Centre

20/Twenty Challenge 2008

Patrons (Ex Wallaby players)

Richard Harry Jason Little David Wilson

Sponsor

Macquarie Group Foundation

Participants

- Libby Adler Steve Anthony James Anthony
- Yletta Bakker Lisa Bakker Peter Beaumont
- Tom Bodor Ben Boyd Mark Bryant Kylie Butcher
- Grant CameronJaye ChadwickScott Chadwick
- James Chadwick Emma Chadwick Fiona Collard
- Stephen Crawford Matt Croasdaile Peter Curry
- Gary Dawson Stephen Day Darren Dean
- Brendan Dobbie Matt Di Micco James Druce
- John Ellice-Flint Ian Farquharson Ben Fitzpatrick
- John Ford Les Galbraith Stephen Girdis
- Jordon Girdis Antony Green Tessa Green
- Tara Green Antony Griffiths David Grundy
- Richard Harry Rob Hattersley Mark Higgs
- James Hodgkinson Cathy Hodgkinson Chris Hodgkinson
- Graham Hodgkinson Christine Hollyoak Chris Horsley
- Richard Hunt Christopher Kane Simon King Frank Krile
- Tim LaForrest Simon LeCouteur Simon Leckie
- Anne MacSporren Toni Macri Amber Martin
- Ben Matthews Jenny McKinley Ben Middleton
- Craig Miller Greg Minogue Andrew Mouat Rob Newlinds
- Jonathon Newton Kara Nicholls Rod Owen-Jones
- Alison Packham Emma Parker Anthony Pascoe
- Clare Payne Jackie Phillips Dan Phillips Damien Quinlan
- Jenna Rose-Gold Craig Ross Luane Rowe
- Andrew Scade Warrick Schneller David Scott
- Margie Simpson-Lee
 Richard Stacker
 David Swan
- David Tierney Nathan Thomas Michael Traill
- Dan Ussher Peter Walsh Neil Watson Fiona Westgarth
- Suzanne Westgate Mark Williams Matt Whiting
- Charlotte Wilson

20/Twenty Challenge 2008 / Company

- Clayton Utz Col Crawford Lifestyle Cars Coastalwatch
- Independent Living Specialists Lend Lease
- Macquarie Group Foundation Macquarie Real Estate Capital
- Macquarie Capital Advisers Menzies Aviation
- Goodman Group Ray White The One Centre UBS
- Upstream Print Solutions

Col Crawford Charity Golf Day

Sponsors

- Aristocrat Technologies Aircalin
- Australian Pharmaceutical Partners
 Balmain NB
- Commercial Mortgages Castrol Oils ain't Oils
- Col Crawford Lifestyle Cars David Emanuel
- Deloitte Motor Industry Services Dunbar Smash repairs
- Felix's Fan Club = Felix's Merry Men
- Grahame McCreath Prestige Paint & Panel Grindley Construction
- Harrier-National Hornsby Automotive Group KPMG
- Medirest Pathway International Prime Constructions
- St. George Automotive Finance
- St George Corporate & Business Bank Manly Daily
- Upstream Print Solutions Westpac Business Banking
- Willson Pacific Corporation Winning Appliances

Supporters

- Akubra Absolutely Corporate Aircalin Alan C Gray Jewellers
- Artissimo
 Australian Grand Prix
 American Golf Supplies
- Barnbougle Golf Club Bayview On The Park Bill Ashton
- Blowfish Café Bob Bucknell Brian Stevens Bonville
- International Golf Resort BridgeClimb Brokenwood Wines
- Bruce Preston Bullant Sports Bunnings Group
- Captain Cook Cruises
 Carrier Air-Conditioning
- Christie's Party Hire Club Car Col Crawford OAM
- Col Crawford Lifestyle Cars Cottage Point Inn
- Cromer Golf Club Cypress Lakes Resort
- Darren See-Ho Docmaster Don Harris Elizabeth Arden
- Ensemble Theatre Fossil Group Australia Geoff Moles
- George Andrews George Sutton Hahn Utz Hamilton Island
- Harbord Diggers Harry Stone Hope Island Resort Golf Club
- Hoyts Warringah Mall Hyatt Regency Coolum
- Hyatt Regency Sanctuary Cove Ian Caims IGA Allambie Heights
- II Perugino Imax Jackson's Awards & Trophies
- Joe's Barbeques John Mater John Sieveking
- John Winning Jonah's Palm Beach Julie's Embroidery
- Kookaburra Challenge Ken Done Gallery
- Lakeside Fish Markets Macquarie Links Madigan's Vineyard
- Mark Patterson Manly Cinema Maui Jim
- Maurizio Mencio Neil Anderson Noosa Springs Golf Resort
- Oceanworld Manly
 Old Woolstore Apartments
- Palm Meadows Golf Club Paramount Pictures
- Paul Roser Pearsons Florist Peat's Bite
- Penrith Whitewater Peter Best Constructions
- Pilu at Freshwater Ping Ramada Plaza Noumea
- Raymond Clark Jeweller Robyn's Nest Ross Willis Photography
- Royal Hobart Golf Club Tasmania Russell Norwood
- Sanctuary Cove Shiseido Spa Pevonia Stella Blu
- Sydney Props Tallwoods Golf & Country Club
- Tamar River Cruise Tasco The Manly Daily Tyrrell's Wines
- Ulladulla Guest House Upstream Print Solutions
- Utz Plant Hire Vaughan Clarke Warner Music
- Warwick Twist
 Winning Appliances
 Yandoo Charters
- Yoshiaki Matsunaga

Supporters and Sponsors

Might and Power Gala Race Day

Sponsors

- Blue Tongue Lager
- De Bortoli Wines
- Inghams Love 'em
- Moraitis Produce
- Myer
- Navigate Financial Group
- Upstream "Print Less"
- Woolworths The Fresh Food People

Supporters

- Accessible Transit Specialists Air Pacific Alpha Signs
- Alan C. Gray Pty Ltd AMP Foundation Anthea Crawford
- Audrey Wilkinson Vineyard
 Australian Rugby Union Ltd
- Avon Azuma Japanese Restaurant Bagsac Barry Ahern
- Bayview on the Park Bennelong Bloodstock
- Bistrode Restaurant Blue Tongue Lager Breville
- BridgeClimb Bullant Sports Cairns Colonial Club Resort
- Coca-Cola Amatil Col Crawford Lifestyle Cars
- Contact Centre Australia Crabtree & Evelyn
- Credit Suisse David Holmes Docmaster Doyles Restaurant
- Ensemble Theatre Fisher & Paykel Flame Opals
- Foduba Pty Ltd Fuji Film Gadens Lawyers Gary Dawson
- Gelway Pearls
 Goolarri Media Enterprises
- Handbag Hookers Herringbone Hon John Brown AO
- Hughenden Boutique Hotel Jetcruiser Judith Foley
- Kevin Moses Racing Stables Leanna Street
- Lindt & Sprungli (Australia Pty Ltd) Macquarie Stud
- Mars Snack FoodMoraitis Fresh Packaging
- Mrs Margaret Forge Myer National Australia Bank
- Navigate Financial Group Neill Grigg News Ltd
- Nicholas Moraitis AM Orso Bayside Restaurant
- Parramatta Leagues Club Pathway International
- Paul Simons AM DUniv Pearsons Florist Peter Goldman
- Peugot Motor Cycles Pilu at Freshwater
- Price Waterhouse Ridges Hotel Parramatta
- Rost & Kitchener Shangri-la Fijian Resort Shiseido
- Stoney Creek Powersports Sydney City Toyota
- Sydney Harbour Kayaks
 Sydney Markets Limited
- Sydney Show BoatsSydney Turf Club
- The Bathers Pavillion The Hughenden Boutique Hotel
- The Mailing List Centre The Watermark Restaurant
- Tooheys Pty Ltd Tyrrell's Wines UBF
- Upstream Print Solutions Vasse Felix Villeroy & Boch
- Warringah Florist Wayne Cooper Winning Appliances
- Woolworths The Fresh Food People ■

CBD Golf Escape!

Sponsors

- APN Outdoor Aristocrat Technologies Australia Post
- Caddy Storage
 Caltex Australia
 Canterbury League Club
- Computershare Ernst & Young Guy Carpenter Hino
- Independent Liquor Assoc Jardine Lloyd Thompson
- Lindsay Bennelong Developments Macquarie Bank FX 1
- Macquarie Bank FX 2 PBL Media Starcom Swiss Re 1
- Swiss Re 2 Sydney City Lexus Sydney City Toyota
- T-Bone.com.au The Sydney Morning Herald
- Toyota Motor Corporation Toyota Eastern Region
- Toyota Financial Services Upstream Print Solutions
- Westfield Ray Willing

Supporters

- Absolutely Corporate Anthea Crawford Apple
- Aqua Dining Arnhemland Barramundi Nature Lodge
- Arthur Wollen Audrey Wilkinson Vineyard Austereo
- Australia Post Autore Beppis Restaurant Blackberry
- Blue Tongue Brewery Bob & Lucy Stanton
- Bob Stanton Corporate Golf Bradman Museum
- Briar Ridge BridgeClimb Brokenwood Wines
- Bruce Thomas Bruce Tyrrell Bullant Sports Bunnings
- Callaway Cathay Pacific Channel Nine Cooper Wines
- Craig Abercrombie Crocodile Encounters
- Cypress Lakes Golf Resort David Kirk De Bortoli Wines
- Digital Sports
 Docmaster
 Eagle Boys Pizza
 Electrolux
- Gary Dawson Georgio Armani Global Surf Industries
- Hardie Holdings Herringbone Jane Barnes
- Jimmy Barnes Kiddicare Kowloon Shangri-La Hong Kong
- Lakes Bennelong Liz Ellis McLeish Wines Madigan's Vineyard
- Maui Jim McWilliams Wines Margan Family Wine Growers
- Mars Snack Foods Network Ten Nine Network
- Noosa Springs
 Oyster Bay Wines
- Palazzo Versace Gold Coast Peacock Hill Vineyard
- Pepper Tree Wines Petersons Wines Peter Sintras
- Phil Cass Pools Rock Wines Quest Mansions
- Revlon Roche Wines Seetsuko Ogishi Glass
- Seven Network Shannon Booth Shiseido
- Sony BMG Music Entertainment Sony Pictures
- Sony Pictures Releasing
 Sports Fundamentals
- Starcom Mediavest Group Swarovski Sovereign Hill Vineyard
- Sweetwater Hermitage Tamburlaine Wine Team Event
- The Bike Facotry The Cellar Restaurant
- The Golden Door Health Retreat Elysia
- Thomas Gallane Photography Thredbo Alpine Hotel
- Tim Webster Tinklers Wine Tintilla Estate Wine
- Tranquil Vale Tyrrell's Wines Ulladulla Guest House
- Video Plus

Mighty Fine Evening Committee

- Jim Ntais
- Tony Ramondo

Sponsors and Supports

- Bakehouse Café Drummoyne
- Beauty Well Concord
- Brown's Hardware
- Castel D'Oro
- Cobden & Hayson Real Estate Balmain
- Concord Seafood
- Dania's Timber & Hardware
- Jeff Fenech
- Laing & Simmons Real Estate Drummoyne
- Manning Funerals
- Multi National Bodyworks
- Mythos Theatre Restaurant
- Rotary Club Leichhardt
- Skorin Delicatessen North Strathfield
- Toldock
- 100% Performance

2008 Sun Herald City to Surf

- Edwin Baral
- Peter Comino
- Kate Sullivan
- Diviney Family
- Steven Golla
- Robyn Petite
- Phillip Seddon

Ethics Committee

- Cain Beckett (Chair)
- Prof Susan Balandin
- Cathy Bertouch
- Dr Neroli Best
- Danny Butler
- Rev Graham Ellis
- Michael Rosenfeld
- Sophie Rothery
- Dr Bob Woods

Honorary Life Members

- Mrs May Cameron Dr John Cooney OAM
- Mr Col Crawford OAM Dr Reni Dewey
- The Hon John Dowd AO, QC Mr Rob Ferguson
- Mrs Gwen Goodman Mrs Sirenne Gould OAM
- Mr David Holmes Mr Graham Huxley AM Ms Lindy Kerr
- Dr Margaret Llewelyn Dr Keith Mclachlan Mr Nicholas Moraitis
- Mrs Sandra Parsonage AM Mr Leslie Paterson
- Mr Pat Sergi OAM Mr Paul Simons AM
- Dr Don Trousdale Mr Ray Willing ■

Council of Governors - Cerebral Palsy Foundation

- Mr William Bartlett (Chairman)
- Mr James Hodgkinson
- Mr Graham Huxley AM
- Ms Anne Keating
- Ms Sally Loane
- Mr Paul Masi
- Mr Nick Moraitis AM
- Ms Cathy O'Connor
- Mr Pat Sergi OAM
- Mr John Sintras

Consulting Medical & Allied Health Specialists

- Dr A Boyden Prof N Buchanan Dr A Chan Ms N Clayton
- Dr J Clements Dr P Clouston Dr J Colebatch
- Dr J Cooney, OAM Dr J Crawford Dr S Daymond
- Dr S Elliot Dr B Field Dr E Furze Dr J Giannisis
- Dr J Graham Dr P Gray Ms C Herden Nancy Hedberg
- Dr P Johnson Ms M Kaatze McDonald Dr M Kedsch
- Mr S Kerr Dr M Kiernan Dr P King Dr D Kohler
- Dr P Mansour Dr Ben Marazeki Dr E McCuddin
- Dr P Mouser Dr M Nash Dr R Pattinson Dr J Percy
- Dr J Powell Dr A Prideaux Dr E Rosen Dr M Schokman
- Dr M Stening Dr M Sinclair Dr H Somerville Dr V Stenai
- Dr D Seo Dr C Telford Dr M Tonkin Dr C Underhill
- Dr G Unmak Dr R Watson Dr D Wearne Dr P Wurth

Supporters ACT

- ABC Canberra ARP Victoria Community CPS Australia
- CFMEU ACT Branch Goulburn Spastic Council
- John James Memorial Foundation
- Monaro Mix Specified Concrete Queanbeyan
- Mulwaree Trust Goulburn Myer Belconnen
- Rotary Belconnen Sparke Helmore Lawyers ACT
- Supabarn Supermarkets WIN Television

Bequests

- K Allan KM Anstee GL Armstrong JR Ashley
- M Borthwick WL Bridgeford A Brown BF Campbell
- E C Cane G Carpenter WG Cathlove K R Cooper
- D T Cox E Crawford T Douglas JA Dwyer F Elrington
- Z Filimonoff M Gibbs K&G Gluck O Grant
- JR Goodwin GM Grainger EA Hills K F Howieson
- F Martin IM Maslin TM Morgan R F Peek H Penzer
- ERE Resch JE Sloman A H Thiel R Thorn R D Varcoe
- N Vosicky HE Walsh I White FM Wilton E P Wylie ■

Supporters and Sponsors

Donors \$500 to \$1000

- ABN AMRO D Adam J. Adams C Agius J M Aitken
- E Albert I Allen T Angus ANZ Locked Services
- K Arnott S Ascroft C Ash
- Australian Travel & Tourism Professional Incor
- E Aynsley-Cooke A Badcock S Baggs J Ball
- R J Baragry G Barnett A Barton
- Bayer Australia Limited R Beasley Becher Foundation
- W Beirne J Bell Bender M Bender M Bennett
- N Best H Bidstrup R Bishop M Bisley Blackmores Ltd
- P Blatch J Blom T Bonyhady C Bourke R Boyle
- R Bradfield K Bradley J Brandt J Bretnall J Brody
- G Brown S Brown G Bruce Brunel Chauffeur Drive
- R Bucknell M Burchett R Burger A Burgess J Burke
- C & M Antoniou Pty Ltd B Caddey MJ Cahill
- G Cameron W Campbell R Campbell M Capelin
- T Carmody L Carter J Cayzer Cello Paper Pty Ltd
- Z Chalmers A Charter C Chatillon I A Chauncy
- B Chenoweth C Cheung Chickens Plus S Chiles
- V Chong Coca-Cola Amatil Ltd
- T Cohen L Collins M Conroy L Cooper A S Copeland
- J Corbett A Coren P Coroneos G Cottle LG Coulter
- K Cowan M Cox J Coysh A Cronin R Crouch
- M Crowley K Cunningham P Curry S Curson B Dahl
- A Davidson N Davies R Davis C De Lorenzo
- R De Montfort P Dean-Jones P Deare G Delandro
- Devlin Diama Blue Pty Limited D Dixon P Dixson
- M Dobbin J Donnolley D Dossor JR Douch B Douglas
- G Doupe J Downie M Drimmer C Drury S Dunn
- C Dwight G Easton WH Edgar S Edmondson
- Empire Air Conditioning Services Pty Ltd Enterprise Marketing
- Entrepreneurs Organisation = Ernst & Young = PJ Evans
- Fabiani Solicitors Feed & Feast Duane Findley
- D Fischer C Fleming VJ Fletcher L Francis B Fraser
- G Freeman MJ Freeman Friendly Grocer T Frost
- Gadens Lawyers S Gallagher EJ Galloway L Gannon
- J Garner A George A Georgeson T Gerber N Gerrand
- R Gillespie P Glennie R Gonthier A Goonan J Gordon
- J Gould M Gray P Green EM Greig J Grimsley
- GTK Ptv Ltd K Guilfoyle
 J Habib
 Habib Bros Ptv Ltd
- B Haines P Hale JY Halnan C Hamilton S Hamilton
- N Hancock NJ Hankins J Hanna P Hannan
- P Hanrahan R Hansell B Hanson M Harbon
- WJ Harding C Hardwick T Hardy GE Harris
- JL Harrison P Hart J Hawkes N Hawkins M Hayes
- W Hayward M Head W Henderson PC Higgs
- P Hodgens D Hoffman T Hojeij D Holland A Howe
- P Ivermee Nivea Iwanski A Jackson M James
- G Jeffries OD Jessep JFM Contracting Pty Ltd
- D Johnson WR Johnson BJones SJones RKaltner
- Kanes Hire Pty Ltd CM Kater S Keating G Keir
- Mataji = Kennedy = J Kennedy = MA Kerin = King St Hotel

- M Kingston D Kivell H Kler J Knight Kominovski
- Ku-ring-gai Council
 M Laffy
 A Lagerlow
 A Lakeman
- Lambert Locations Pty Ltd P Langford R Leaver D Lees
- V Lhuede Lien's Enterprises Pty Ltd B Linnell
- Lioness Club of Sutherland Shire
- Lions Club of Forster-Tuncurry Inc Lions Club of St Ives Inc
- D Lockwood M Lubrano L Lum A Macansh
- M Macarthur M Machin L Mackay H Mackie
- M MacKowski S Macqueen R Madden R Martin
- J Martin I Martin L Matheson Maui Jim Australia
- WA McArthur F McAusland C McKeith DM McKenna
- D McKenzie D McLarty C McMaster RF McNally
- G McVinnie M Mead A Menzies J Mesley
- M & M Whelan Trust Ltd L Middleton M Milne
- A Mitchell R Molloy T Monckton GW & MJ Morgan
- L Morris J Poulos QC Stainless G Munro K Murray
- S Murray T Nabarro L Nakat D Needham M Nelmes
- R Nelson WF Nevile Neville M Newman N Newton
- R Niemann J Nilson NSW Railway Employees Welfare
- V Oatley Odyssey Travel P Olive M Olofinsky
- A Olsson R Oppen K Ostin B Page M Pain
- K Parkinson CP Parr Parr Alliance J Patterson
- J Penton S Perrott G&C Perry GPike MPittendrigh
- S Poole A Poole V Power T Pulford D Purcell N Putt
- J Radcliffe L Raiman R Ramsay L Re P Reisner
- B Reynolds Riordan D Robb L Robberds J Robertson
- M Robertson L Roland J Ronneberg C Ross H Rowell
- E Rowling D Russell OJ Ryan J Ryan B Ryan
- P Salerno R Sami R Sampson BD Saville P Sawyer
- A Schiller BR Scotchbrook E Seidel C Selman T Shaw
- A Shepherd P Shirriff J Short J Sievert C Simperler
- ET Simpson J Sinfield JE Skinner B Slack H Smith
- J Smith S Harold S Sparke Helmore Lawyers
- A Spragg A Stambulich J Stapelton M Steel
- B Stephens P Stephens D Still J Strong J Suggate
- B Suttie Sydney Ultrasound for Women K Tacon
- J Tanti L Taper C Taylor SM Taylor
- TechCare American Express N Tegel M Teitler
- P Telfer The Isabelle Heim Fund The Salvation Army
- J Thomson A Tidex MH Tobias C Toth-Lacey
- A Towsey T Trad Training Course Professional Pty Ltd
- Tranda Holdings P/L Treasure Island Toys J Tuit
- N Vallejo A Van Kool BM Vaughan
- Vida Rees Foundation Pty Ltd M Virvilis J Vlajsavljevich
- P Vogelnest Volkofsky & Brown Pty Ltd L Wadham
- M Waked L Walden M Wallis R Walsh J Ward
- E Warren R Watkinson R Watson J Watt R Way
- Wellington Management Company
 WB White
 J Whitlam
 F Whitten
 H Whitton
 P Williams
 EA Williams
- J Wilson GD & AL Wilson A Winters S Wong D Wood
- E Woodside M Woodward B Woolley
- World Travel Management Pty Ltd EM Wrighter
- F Yaremenko W Youll E Zac H Zraik L Zuccon

Donors \$1001 to \$10,000

- ABN AMRO LAdler RAlbert Amadeus IT Pacific Pty Ltd
- AMP Foundation Charity Organisation G Andrew
- S Anthony Australian Chinese Charity Foundation
- M Baillie K Balmer Bano Australia P Beaumont
- P Bellhouse Bellizia N Bennett S Bennett W Bennett
- E Billing F Blatch A Booker J Boorne N Bradley
- T Brennan J Bridge L Browne M Bryant I Cairns
- J Cameron M Cameron F Campbell R Campbell
- I Cartledge H N Churchland Clayton Utz Foundation
- Clown Town Family Entertainment Centre Club Phoenix
- A Coiro Commander Australia Limited
- Community CPS Australia B Coombes H Cooper
- P Crowley J Davies S Day P De Gail S Egan
- R Ellice-Flint R Elliott Everyone Can Dance L Faraday
- D Fieldus P Foley G Foxcroft L Freedman
- Game Farm Pty Ltd L Gardner R Gibson S Girdis
- A Graham G Grayson J Greathead D Greatorex
- D Grundy W Halloran N Hannan D Hansel L Hansen
- R Hansford Harbour Performing Arts Centre S Hardie
- B Harris S Harris Harvey Norman N A Hemmings
- D Higgins T Higgins R J Higgs G Hodgkinson
- C Hodgkinson
 Humphreys Newsagency
- John Maclean Foundation Limited M Johnson
- M Johnston R Jones A Keating R Keris Z Kominatos
- KPMG C Langlois K Lawler Leana Street Consulting
- W Lesnie B Lyndie F MacGregor M Machado
- D Mackney W Maloney T McGee N L Mc Kee
- B McKessar B McPherson Media Federation of Australia
- I Miller J Miller L Mills G Moles M H Molesworth
- K Molyneux K Montgomery P Moore P J Moss
- Myer Community Fund P Nair D Nancarrow D Nemeny
- G Newham P Nguyen R Norwood E O'Keefe
- M Orphanides J Osborne Patrician Brothers College
- Peninsula Pals C Phillips J Phillips R Piccinelli
- D Plant R J Plummer G Pratt L Pratt R Rajola
- M J Ralston G Read S Reffold N Reynolds J Rich
- M Rickard N Roberts K Robertson K Robinson
- Roseville Golf Club Rotary Club of Belconnen
- N Rudansky Ryde City Council I Schutt D Scott
- J Skully G Shirtley C Shuetrim E Silberberg R Sleap
- D Snow B Southerton Sparke Helmore Lawyers
- St David's Uniting Church B Stallybrass E Starr
- J Sullivan Supabarn Supermarkets Pty Ltd
- Sydney City Toyota Sydney Markets Ltd R Talbot
- P Tang M Taylor M Textor The Freedman Foundation
- The Manors of Mosman The Profield Foundation
- The R A Gale Foundation The Shaw Family Foundation
- The Walter & Eliza Hall Trust J Timbrell M Traill K Valder
- Wagga Mutual Credit Union N Watson Waylas Pty Ltd
- West Dubbo Bowling Club A Weste Westfield Limited
- R White R Wickham P Wilson D Woodhill Workplace Law
- Wyong Rubgy League Club S Wyzembeek Z. Yuill
- Yvonne O'connor School of Dancing A Zanchetta ■

Donors \$10,001 +

- Allergan Archer FP Holdings Pty Ltd Charities Aid Foundation
- Lynne Church Judith Cowan Renate Cowan
- Stephen Crawford Crown Financial P Eliassen
- Elizabeth Ferris Dallas Finney General Donations
- Elizabeth Gilbert Robert Hattersley
- Henry H Roth Charitable Foundation
 James Hodgkinson
- ING Foundation Italian Affair Committee JS Love Trust
- Liangrove Foundation Pty Ltd Macquarie Group Foundation
- Steve Mullarkey Mulwaree Trust Nulon Products Australia
- Orange & District Spastic Centre Country Council
- Perpetual Trustee Leo Pumpa
- Response Direct Publishing Pty Ltd
- Sargents Pty Ltd Skal International Sydney Les Smiles
- St George Foundation Limited John Studdy
- The Ian Dodd Trust The Mclean Perpetual Foundation
- Toyota Motor Corp The Woolooware Golf Club
- Trust Company Limited Trust Company of Australia
- Tudor Foundation Inc Westfield •

Supporting Schools

- Frensham School Hogan School Loreto Kirribilli
- Marist College North Shore Patrician Brothers College School
- St Ignatius College Riverview St Josephs
- St Mary's Cathedral College School

Supporting Clubs NSW and ACT

- Balgowlah RSL Memorial Club Bankstown RSL Club
- Bathurst Panthers Leagues Club Bathurst RSL Club Ltd
- Brighton-Le-Sands Amateur Fishermen's
- Canley Heights RSL & Sporting Club Ltd
 Cardiff Panthers City
- Chester RSL & Bowling Club Club Marconi Ltd
- Commercial Club (Albury) Ltd
 Dee Why RSL Club Limited
- Doolevs Lidcombe Catholic Club
- Forbes Services Memorial Club Ltd
- Forestville RSL Club Gordon Social & Recreation Club Ltd
- Gunnedah Services & Bowling Club Hornsby RSL Club
- Huskisson RSL Sub Branch Club Illawarra Catholic Club
- Lithgow & District Workmen's Club Merrylands RSL Club Ltd
- Mosman Returned Servicemen's Club Orange Ex Services Club
- Pittwater Memorial Bowling Club Pittwater RSL Club
- Queanbeyan Kangaroo Rugby League Club
- Queanbeyan Leagues Club Ryde-Eastwood Leagues Club Ltd
- Seven-Hills Toongabbie RSL Club
- Singleton Returned Servicemen's Club Western Dubbo Bowling Club
- Western Suburbs (Newcastle) Leagues Club
- Western Suburbs Soccer, Sports and Community Club
- Wyong Rugby League Club Group

Supporters and Sponsors

Volunteers - Corporates

- American Express Clayton Utz Commonwealth Bank
- Disney Ernst & Young GE ING KPMG Lend Lease
- Macquarie Bank National Australia Bank Optus
- Price Waterhouse Coopers Roche Westpac ■

Volunteers - Individuals

- Pamela Aboud Allan Alexander Tracy Alexander
- Wilma Alexander Aminah Alkhoshaibi Jeremy Andreani
- Joy Anthony Cara Ascott-Evans Rob Atkins
- Annette Avery Maree Aylett Graham Baker Geraint Bale
- Julie Ball Melinda Bargwanna Trish Bennell Ebru Bilir
- Ida Bilton Katie Black Janet Bowyer Sarah Boyle
- Christopher Bradley Leanne Braunton Agnes Brown
- Paula Brown Kevin Buckley Gary Burton Dean Calabrese
- Dorothy (May) CameronBeryl CampbellElisha Campbell
- Tim Campbell Christopher Carapiet Veronica Carey
- Shannon Carruth Lyn Cartwright Adolfo Ceccato
- Emila Ceccato Jaye Chadwick Siboun Chanthavixay
- Guang Chen Nicole Chidgey Shirley Chowdhary-Macdonald
- Chloe Christensen Jill Christian Kay Cinelli Penny Clarke
- Suzanna Colla Daniel Collins Luke Collins
- Elaine Connor Phyllis Conran Joanna Cook
- Frederick Cooksey Jannene Cooper Phillip Costello
- Margaret Cottle Gwen Coulter Madeline Cousley
- Kylie Crossing Robert Cummins Jane Cunningham
- Dorothy Cutler Jean Davey Janet Davis Katherine Davis
- Patricia Davis Emma Dawson Joyce Day Karel De Keyzer
- Nigel Dearinger Sally Deep Gwen Demmery
- Anandi DeSilva Karen Dillon Jim Dives Trish Dives
- Bronwen Doran Craig Eardley Sarah Eastham
- Tracy Eaton Denise Edge Grahame Ellis Dulcie Elson
- Celeste EmslieMary ErreyValma Evans
- Joshua Fairbrother Taryn Fairgrieve Colleen Fenn
- Geoff FergusonHeather FergusonPatricia Ferguson
- Lauren Flint Kristy Foggiato ■Sherrie Foggin Jane Forsyth
- Lonnie Frisby Louise Fuller Angela Gallard Sally Garman
- Margaret Gillard Kerree Gillett Pauline Goddard
- Milly Goldman John Gordon Scott Grant Diane Green
- Stephen Griffin Victoria Grimes David Grinston
- Dane Grkovic Carina Guan Oliver Guenoun Jean Gunn
- Amy Haddon Sarah Hall Paul Handsaker
- Liam Hanrahan Samantha Hardie Devina Harrison
- Noela Hawkins Jo Heaton David Henderson
- Jan Henderson Tanya Henderson Johanna Henwood
- Iris Herrmann Barrie Hill Marlene Hillier Ann Hinchliffe
- J.Alice Hofler Susan Holliday David Holmes Patty Howlett
- Regan Hughes Michael Humphries Tanya Hunt
- Joyce Huntington Ellen Irvings Scott Jackson
- Ann Jagger Suzanne James Eric Jennings
- Patricia-Jane Johnson Allan Jones Judith Jones

- Paul Jones Brett Joseph Vicki Kaiser Marlene Keighran
- Susan Kelderman Gloria Kelhear Heather Kelly
- Lauren Kelly Amy Kendrick Francis Kennedy
- Thomas Kennett Margaret Killen Esther Kim
- Kim Knight Jami Kochan Paul Kristensen Vardit Lahav
- John Lake Pamela Lake Carol Lam Katie Lambley
- Libby Langtry Amanda Large Joan Latty Jamie Laybutt
- Jenny Le Matthew Levy Amanda Low Faren Lynch
- Bob Maher Kay Malone Judith Marshall Karen Marsters
- Adrienne Mason Patti Mason Rosemaree Matheson
- Lesley Mathews Khokha Mauoch Joanna McAdam
- John McCausland Pat McConachy Michael McGrath
- Kirsten McInnes Win McKellar Allan McKinnon
- Don McLarty Moira McLean Marion McLellan
- Noelene McLeod Beverley McRae Jolene Meany
- Cathi Meredith
 Lillian Mills
 Tammy Mitchell
- Christine Mogford
 Joyce Moore
 Barbara Morgan
- Marita Morgan David Morschell Michelle Morton
- Lauren Mostert = Pam Muir = Ellen Muller = Yvonne Murphy
- Harold Murray Kathleen Myers Taline Nadjarian
- Sarah Nguyen Saul Nightingale Beryl Norris
- Karen O'Brien Mary O'Connor Elisa O'Leary
- Delma O'Neill Michelle O'Neill Jessica Ong
- Jennifer Palmer Johanne Parent Larry Parry Lisa Parry
- Faye Patten Virginia Paul Clarissa Pearce Camila Perez
- Melissa Perrett Sophie Perrett Douglas Peters
- Phuong Pham Paul Phillips Rita Pickells Wendy Pines
- Yvonne Pittman Andrew Pokorski Janet Porter
- Mary Poulakos Valerie Power Lisa Presbury Brooke Preston
- Leonie Pullen Annie Rahe Yatishna Raj Angela Rao
- Jacqueline Reilly
 Kylie Remmington
 Julie Ribbons
- Sophie Rothery Dorothy Royal Allen Rush Craig Ryan
- Kylie Ryan Mark Sanders Melek Sanli Dianne Scott
- Jay Scott Gemma Sedmak Stacey Sedmak
- Colin Sharp Margot Sharpe Emily Sheppard
- Lorraine Short Danielle Simpson Justin Sing Daljit Singh
- Adam Slattery Petrina Slaytor Beryl Smiles Lillian Smith
- Francoise Soares-Saboureau Arnoud Spithorst
- Meghan Stammers Geraldine Stanley-Ekanayake
- Daphne Stevens Angela Stewart Bev Stuart
- Jean Sullivan Natalie Swan Susan Taffel Brian Taylor
- Darryl Taylor Edward Taylor Cameron Terrell
- Rhoda Thompson Michael Thoroughgood Lauren Tickner
- Kirra Tolley Pamela Trembath Becky Turner Diane Turner
- Rosalie Vale Heather Valenzisi Joyce Walker Ryan Walpole
- Julie Walters Qing Wang Amelia Ward Robert Wark
- Victoria WatsonCharles WattsCharmaine Welsh
- Jean Whiley Louise Whitton Christian Wiley Jason Willis
- Betty Wilson Marilyn Wilson Rosella Wilson
- Kerrie WiltonAlison WoodwardSpyros Xenos
- Kaoru Yoshida Lorraine Zehentner Sonia Zerafa

Supporters and Sponsors

McLeod Wheel of Friends

- R & H Allen J Anderson P Baker J Bakker A Bali
- P Baltins H Barratt C Barton W Bennett A Beverley
- S Black M Bower J Briggs HL Brown M Bryant
- AW Byrne J Cameron E Cane G Choi EJ Coleman
- J Comerford G & R Comino H Conn J & R Cowan
- T Daley J Davenport M Davidson B Dolamore
- A Donohue A Doutreband R Ellice-Flint J Elliot
- G & J Elllis P Etherington PJ Evans G Fabiani
- S Fielding A Forbes P Galloway I Gardiner
- N & N Glasser C Glasson Mary Goh S Gould
- D & O Grigg C Hardwick D Haynes B Hobson
- K Hockey E Hook A Howell D Joannou R Karnowski
- PJ Kelly A Kerdijk Nicholson P Keyvar I London
- A Lynch P Maatouk M Maurel O McMorrine M Mills
- M Mitchell N Moraitis R Mullinger M O'Neill EL Owen
- A Parameter R & S Parsonage M Peoples B Pontey
- C Potieter L Pumpa K Quinn T Ralph D Romeny
- EA Ryan D Sekulich P Sergi H Seyfi K Shield
- D Sollars C Solomon M Stewart R Sullivan
- L Surjadinata F Swasbrick F Thompson P Thompson
- S & M Thornton A Tidex S Tolliday E Torpy T Towell
- EM Truman V Tsolakis G Uphill D Whitton VA Wilkins
- P Wilkins B Williamson A Willoughby J Wilson J Wise
- R&J Wright GF Zink

Research Partners

- Dr Nadia Badawi
- Dr S Balandin
- Ms Liora Ballin
- Dr Eve Blair
- Professor Enrico Coiera
- Dr Jacques-Olivier Coq
- Prof A Cusick
- Mr Michael DeLacy
- Prof Lex Doyle
- Dr Keith Edwards
- Ms Abbey Eeles
- Mrs Phillipa van Essen
- Ms Carmen Ewens
- Dr Peter Flett
- Dr Catherine Gibson
- Ms Noula Gibson
- Prof Kerr H Graham
- Ms Jan de Groot
- Prof Eric Haan
- Dr Adrienne Harvey
- Dr Christine Imms
- Ms Cheryl Ingham
- Prof Alistair MacLennan
- Ms Sarah Love
- Ms Carol Maher
- Dr Bernice Mathison
- Prof George Mendz
- Dr Suzanne Miller
- A / Professor Dinah Reddihough
- Ms Sue Reid
- Dr Ingrid Reiger
- Ms Heather Scott
- Prof Fiona Stanley
- Ms Megan Thorley
- Assoc Prof Alison Venn
- Ms Margaret Wallen
- Ms Linda Watson